MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
APRIL 10, 2007
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON TUESDAY, APRIL 10, 2007, BEGINNING AT 9:04 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of 10 April 2007 shall
come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, GLADYS C.
BAISA, JO ANNE JOHNSON, WILLIAM J. MEDEIROS,
MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, MICHAEL P.
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO, AND CHAIR
G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine members of the
Council are present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, ladies and gentlemen, guests. This morning's opening remarks will be
provided by our colleague from Central Maui, the District of Kahului, Mr. Joseph
Pontanilla. Mr. Pontanilla.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Pontanilla.
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for those opening remarks and those very timely and sincere
comments, Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with testimony on ceremonial
resolutions, we have received one request to testify. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to beginning of testimony this morning, the Chair will first announce
that anyone wishing to provide testimony on any item that is on the agenda for
today's meeting, please make yourself known and we will provide you with an
opportunity for you to share your comments with the Council.
Second, we would ask that you all please turn off your cell phones and pagers.
Within this chamber, the Chair has a responsibility to maintain decorum so that the
Council may conduct its business for today.
Those of you wishing to provide testimony, you have three minutes. When your
name is called, please come forward to the podium on my left, state your name. If
you do represent an organization, state that organization's name.
And we'll assist you with your time with a lighting system. When you begin, it's like
the stoplight intersection. The green light goes on. At the two-minute thirty-second,
the yellow light or amber light will go on indicating you have thirty seconds left. And
at the three-minute mark, the red light will go on, where the Chair will then instruct
you to end your testimony.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, please call our first testifier up.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Isla Young, testifying on the Project EAST resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
MS. ISLA YOUNG:
Good morning. My name is Isla Young. I'm a Project Manager for the Maui
Economic Development Board's Women in Technology, and I also coordinate Project
EAST here in Hawaii.
I wanted to thank you so much for your support of Project EAST, and especially
Councilmember Pontanilla for the resolution today. We're so grateful and honored.
I also wanted to introduce some guests that we have visiting us from Alaska. We
have honored guests from the Cooke Island Tribal Council. We have the Board
Chair and Elder, Claire Swan. We have the President and CEO, Gloria O'Neil. We
have the Chief Operating Officer, M. J. Longley. And we also have Heather Giugni
visiting from Senator Inouye's office. So we wanted to just introduce them and thank
them for coming, and they're interested in our Women in Technology initiatives, and
Project EAST is one of them, so . . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please rise, please rise.
Thank you for joining us this morning. We appreciate your presence. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, any further testifiers?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: There are none, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. This is for testimony only on the ceremonial resolutions portion of
today's agenda. We will have testimony on the remaining items after the conclusion
of this portion of our meeting this morning.
Members, with no objections, testimony for ceremonial resolutions shall be closed.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
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The following ceremonial resolutions were presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-41
HONORING MAUI HIGH SCHOOLS PROJECT EAST
TEAM ON BEING NAMED A FOUNDER'S AWARD
FINALIST AT THE 2007 NATIONAL
ENVIRONMENTAL AND SPATIAL TECHNOLOGY
PARTNERSHIP CONFERENCE
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
the resolution. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Members, I would like to ask your support in adopting
this resolution recognizing the outstanding achievements of this team of young men
and women from Maui High School and their instructor whose efforts have been
recognized as one of our Nation's top four programs.
In recent meetings, we had, had the opportunity to honor many of our island's youth
and mentors for the achievements earned in the venue of athletic accomplishment.
It is refreshing and my privilege to honor these young outstanding youths for their
effort and success in their use of critical thinking and knowledge, and the mastery of
technology to provide service to the community.
And while we share pride for all of our Maui County schools who well represented us
at this national conference in Arkansas, this select group from Maui High School
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achieved the top honor of being named a Founder's Award Finalist, even though the
adversity of having to scramble to reach the conference just in the nick of time due to
missing connecting flights because of delays.
In recognizing the team's accomplishment, we also acknowledge the support
received by the students, parents, and families, their dedicated educators, MEDB and
their efforts in promoting technology in our schools with Project EAST, and the
community who have played a role in influencing the team members' success.
I urge Members to join me in congratulating the Maui High School Project EAST
Team for their achievement through the adoption of this resolution.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Before the Chair opens up for additional discussion on the motion, Mr. Clerk, the
Chair will request that you read the resolution in its entirety.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me. Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: As a very proud graduate, 1958, Old Maui High, I am totally
excited and delighted to congratulate the youth that are here today. We are very,
very proud of you and your accomplishments, and we wish you even greater success
in the future.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And like Member Baisa, I, too, am a graduate of Maui High School and somewhat
close to when she graduated.
But I, I want, I want to pass on my congratulations to the students, parents, and the
teachers of Maui High School for this really outstanding achievement. And you know
what makes this achievement even more remarkable is the fact that these young
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students had to balance their academic responsibilities at school while preparing for
this significant conference.
And, you know, as I look at these young men and women, I see them as future
leaders and someday they're going to be up here where we are. And I hope that
upon the completion of their collegiate careers, that they come back and bring back
their talents here to Maui County.
So great job all around and keep up the great work, and thank you for making Maui
County proud of you.
Aloha, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I also will have to say that I echo the same sentiments with my fellow colleagues.
Unfortunately, I did not attend a high school on this island, so forgive me for that. But
I have known Randy for many years, and a lot of the, your parents I've known.
And it only proves to me and to the rest of the State that our public educational
system, there are many who excel in it; and you're a shining example of that. And I
want to wish you continued success. I'm glad to see that many of you, your parents
have contributed, and that you were able to overcome some of the greatest
adversities, especially on your travel, missing connections and having that extra
pressure--and getting up there and performing at a excellent level.
So, again, on behalf of myself and my family, I'd like to congratulate you and your
family, your school, your administrators, and, of course, your Project EAST leader.
Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I'd like to take this opportunity to not congratulate these young people, but also to
congratulate MEDB for their Project EAST Program, which this Council supports.
You know, this is an opportunity that is not given to just everybody, and so these
young people have been fortunate to have this program offered to them, but they're
the ones that took advantage of it. They're the ones that put in all the hard work.
They're the ones that went back and competed against 150 other schools. And they,
they came out on top of the top four finalists. And that's quite an accomplishment
being that we're isolated out here in the middle of the Pacific Ocean.
So I just want to congratulate them for a job well done, and that, hopefully, they'll take
this experience and the knowledge that they've gained into their college experience,
and come home and put it to work for Maui no ka oi.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
I would be remiss if I didn't mention one of the most important person that spent a lot
of time with the kids. I was talking to the principal, Randy Yamanuha, out there, and
he indicated that the facilitator, Keith Imada, spent numbers of hours getting the kids
prepared for this competition. So from me, I would like to give my personal thanks to
Keith for a wonderful job.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
At this time, I would like to ask the members of the team, along with Keith Imada, to
come to the podium.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you would please join us on the Council floor.
Mr. Pontanilla, if you would, please.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you very much, Chair.
You know, as I was congratulating the students here this morning, it dawned on me
that, that tall boy on the left, my left, was the State bowling champ for, I, I guess the
high schools, right? Congratulations on that part.
But, anyway, I'd like to call on Keith Imada for a few words, and I want to present him
with the resolution.
MR. KEITH IMADA: I'd like to just thank Councilman Pontanilla for the resolution, and thank
you all of you for recognizing the students. And I think that's what's really nice. I love
the kind words for myself; but, actually, the students were the ones who--and I think
someone said it best, that they did this all on extra time, putting in time after school,
evenings, meeting deadlines on their own. And I know with the help of our principal,
our school, and especially with Isla Young and MEDB really helped to make it
successful.
And even though for a while there, I was kind of weary, I know I hid outside at L.A.
Airport, not trying to show the kids that I was really worried, but walking around
outside for about two-three hours at about twelve in the morning. But everything
ended.
I think, again, as I've told them before, they're really going to look back on this and
realize later what an accomplishment. You know, at the time that you're going
through it, you don't realize it.
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But I just wanted to introduce the group, so, again: Jacob Davis; Mar Dominick
Pigao; Vanessa Viloria; Michelle Makii; and I know I had a hard time with her name
the first day of school, too, but it's Chaclyn Barut.
And, again, thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is someone going to represent the team from Maui High School,
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, if we could have a representative from the team
come forward to say a few words.
You, you must be the captain, right?
MS. MICHELLE MAKII: Good morning, everyone. My name is Michelle Makii.
And, first of all, I would like to thank the Council and especially Councilmember
Pontanilla for letting us have this opportunity of being here with all of you today.
And I just wanted to say that EAST is a wonderful program. And being on this team,
this 2007 EAST Partnership Conference Team with these four special students and
my great teacher, Mr. Keith lmada, it was a wonderful experience, none like I ever felt
before. We worked really well with each other through the hard times, the deadlines,
and the hardships in L.A., but we really got through it all. And I would just like to
thank my team members also and my teacher for being there for me.
So thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I was wondering if we could have a five-minute recess
for picture taking?
INTRODUCTION OF THE THIRD, FOURTH, AND FIFTH GRADE CLASSES
OF KAMEHAMEHA SCHOOLS MAUI CAMPUS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Definitely, we--the Chair will grant that recess.
But prior to the recess, we also have other guests that I would like to introduce to the
Members of the Council and to our gallery this morning. This is one of the few times
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we have all the ranges of our County here. We've got the high school people; we've

got our kupuna. But, today, we are fortunate, Members, to have under the leadership
of Mr. John Kimoto, we have guests from Kamehameha Schools, the Elementary
Program, and he has, I believe, third, fourth, and fifth graders. Mr. Kimoto, so if you
would please have your group rise and be recognized.
Yes, thank--thank you for being here this morning.
And I was told that even at that level, third grade, I know one of those students,
Emma Pilotin. They already have the capacity to do PowerPoint presentations and
develop their own program. So technology is not an age thing, people. It, it
transcends generations and it's quite exciting to see the capacity of what our County
has the ability to provide one another.
So, at this time, by request of Mr. Pontanilla, the Chair hereby declares a five-minute
recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:28 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:36 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular meeting of 10 April 2007 of the Maui County Council shall
return to order.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-41.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-42
RECOGNIZING THE MONTH OF APRIL 2007 AS
COMMUNITY ACTION MONTH IN MAUI COUNTY
AND CONGRATULATING MAUI ECONOMIC
OPPORTUNITY, INC. ON ITS 42ND ANNIVERSARY
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, ON YOUR BEHALF, I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION AS READ BY THE CLERK BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
the resolution.
Mr. Clerk, please read the resolution.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
For over four decades, Chairman, this premiere community-based organization has
played a vital role in advocating and working effortlessly on behalf of this County's
low-income, helping to change lives with the goal of building better communities.
One would shudder to think, Chairman, what would happen to the many people of
this County if there were no MEO.
This award-winning organization touches the lives of thousands of people. Care,
compassion, and vision are the core components that allows for the delivery of
services to our keiki, our youth, our young adults, our treasured kupuna, our Hispanic
community, our incarcerated, our sickly, our homeless, and the list goes on and on.
Congratulations for a job well done, and for continuing to be the pioneers and the
champions of those in need, helping to change lives.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Ms. Balsa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.

As the retired Executive Director of MEO, I am especially privileged to be here today
to congratulate MEO on the wonderful work that they have done over the past
forty-two years. It's a team effort at MEO between an outstanding Board of Directors;
an outstanding staff; and an incredible CEO, Mr. Sandy Baz, who carries on this
wonderful work in our community.
MEO's motto is, "Helping People. Changing Lives." And that is in the forefront of
everything done by this organization. It is a mission-driven organization. And 1 am
very excited that they will be here for at least another forty-two years, with the help
and support of the County of Maui who has been our steadfast funder and supporter
over the years.
And I would like to beg your indulgence because I'm going to have to leave the
meeting early today and I will not be here for the "Announcements" section. But I do
want to send a warm love and happy birthday to Candy Sakugawa, the Executive
Secretary of MEO, who is celebrating her birthday today.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I'm sure she's twenty-nine.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Again.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Again.
Further discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I also would like to echo my sentiments, as far as what
the great things that MEO has done for this community.
Way back when I came to this island some thirty-four years ago, I never knew what
MEO was. And through the years, I've watched and, and, and, and been very
gratified to see the changes and the growth in our community and how MEO fits the
needs of this community year in and year out from the Hispanic community; to our
needy; to our rehabilitation of our, our special people coming out of prison; and, and
other areas, the transportation. Many other counties marvel at what MEO does.
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I know you have been a model throughout this State. And I know till today, many
other counties look upon you for advice. They look upon what they do and how you
guys do it, and how effectively you use the money as far as transportation and other
areas, whether it's from our youth, to our kupunas, to our special citizens, to our
disabled citizen.
So, Mr. Chair, I'd like to congratulate MEO for forty-two years of great service, and I
hope they'll be around for forty-two more years because maybe soon one day, I may
need some of those services and I'd like to know that they're there.
And I want to thank Sandy and, and, "Chubby" and all the rest of the board, and, and
all the team that works so hard down at MEO. Congratulations for forty-two years of
terrific dedication to the County of Maui.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, you'll all have your turn since I know all of you have good things to say
about the organization. So, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
First, I'd like to thank Member Mateo, on your behalf, for such eloquent words that he
offered in congratulating and--MEO in presenting this resolution because he really
said it all.
This organization is really a, a fail-safe for this County. And, as we've seen in all
kinds of emergencies that have come up, they have stepped up, used their
organization to facilitate whatever needs to be done immediately, such as what
happened after 9/11, and also with the fire at the, at the Kahului Shopping Center.
But the, the mainstay of MEO is social service programs for the needy. And, you
know, you don't have to be that needy to, to utilize their services, which is very nice
because we've heard in testimony over the last two weeks that have come to the
various nighttime meetings about all the assistance that they have given to people
from all walks of life.
And so I just wanted to add my thank-you's to them for being such a, a professional
organization and so dedicated in their efforts and, and actually enabling this County
to provide the most funds of any County in the State to support social service
programs. Maui County is indeed lucky to have them.
Thank you very much, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
You know, when you think of community, you think of MEO. MEO is like the old
trusted friend. They're always there in your time of need. And, Mr. Chairman, there's
not enough time in the day to talk about the amount of people they have helped and
their many, many success stories. So thank goodness for MEO.
I, like Member Mateo stated earlier, I shudder to think what Maui County would be
like without them.
Congratulations to them on their 42nd anniversary.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahal°, Chair.
And I, too, would like to congratulate MEO on their 42nd anniversary of great service
to our community and our County.
And throughout our public hearings in the districts, we have heard night after night,
people coming up and expressing their appreciation for the services that MEO
provides, and especially in Hana where without MEO some of our kupuna that need
dialysis treatment would not be able to get to Central Maui.
So from them and for all the rest of the people that benefit from MEO's services and
programs, I want to say mahalo nui lea, and also for them to partner with A&B and to
help the impacted employees of the Kahului Shopping Center fire. But they do so
much and it's hard to describe all that they do, but we have heard it all throughout our
meetings in the different districts.
And 1, I again say mahalo nui loa to MEO, all their staff, and all the people they serve.
Mahalo.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair, and I can vouch because their services
have touched my life in a very personal way.
I think that most recently when they were awarded the contract for kupuna care and
for the home chore services that they provide to disabled citizens in our community, I,
I really am so grateful personally for the assistance that they give both to my husband
and myself because if it were not for their generosity and their being there, it would
make it very, very difficult because sometimes it's not a question of whether you can
afford it or not, it's how can you find people that are willing to give of themselves
because it's not a horribly high-paying job, and come out and assist their fellow
citizens. So they do it from the heart. And that, to me, is the thing that has really
touched my life.
The Senior Fair that the Office on Aging used to, you know, do, now MEO actually
helps and assist the County in putting together that whole fair, making it a much,
much more enjoyable thing for all the community, and particularly my community.
The seniors that we have, if it weren't for MEO transportation and taking them to and
from places like the Senior Fair, we just would not have the quality of life that we do.
So I want to thank them, and I want to also thank Mr. Baz for participating in the Maui
Long-Term Care Partnership. His contributions have been much appreciated. So in
a very personal way, they do touch people's lives, and they do it from the heart.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilia.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I, I think the resolution said it all, the type of work that MEO does. But I, too, would
like to add my congratulations and thank you, to MEO, for forty-two years of
community service throughout Maui County.
I remember four and a half years ago, as a new member, that's when I really got to
know Gladys, as well as Sandy, coming up to me in regards to supporting the Early
Childhood and Head Start Program. And today, that program is very, very successful
helping out families, especially those single moms that, you know, attend MCC or
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trying to get their education to better themselves. You know, it was really
heartwarming to see, you know, progress of Early Childhood and Head Start in the
four and a half years that I've been here.
So, again, congratulations and thank you to MEO for a job well done.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
The Chair would just quickly add that if you can recall in the early to mid-sixties was a
time of when we, as Americans, look back at our country as the era of our own
Camelot under the Kennedy presidency; and then the war on poverty that President
Nixon signed into public law by act of Congress that created agencies such as Maui
Economic Opportunity.
Members, this is an organization that strives to put itself out of business. Because
the employees, the people who utilize the services of this organization, I view them
as warriors. It is a battle against inequity; it's a battle against poverty; it's a battle
about how people look at disadvantages; and it's a battle that needs to be won.
And it is my hope this organization works itself out of business because that means
our community has moved to the next level. We are not there yet and, therefore, we
need the services; the program; the volunteers. But if we can have a day when there
is no need for an MEO, we have arrived.
Saying that, if there's no further discussion, all in favor of this motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
May we have Mr. Sandy Baz, Ms. McNeff, Mr. Vicens, and Fuji--Miss, Mrs. Fujiwara
please join us in the podium.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 10, 2007
Page 17

CHAIR HOKAMA: Please join us.
Okay, Members. Mr. Mateo, if you would please on our behalf.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I stand here quite humbled to be able to introduce to you that organization that the
Chairman refer to as the 'Warriors." And this morning, I am pleased to introduce the
"Commander in Chief' of the warriors, Mr. Sandy Baz.
MR. SANDY BAZ: Commander in Chief, huh?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The General.
MR. BAZ: Council Chair Hokama, Councilmembers.
You know, I have these words. I'll try to get through this.
I'm honored, incredibly, incredibly honored, to be able to share this moment with you
today, You know, I have, I have an incredible privilege. You know, being the
commander in chief, being the Executive Director of MEO, it's about service. It's
about serving this community. And I serve this community in the best organization in
our community, in our State, and, from what I've seen, the whole Nation. And I'm
proud, I'm very proud.
Our staff, our Board, our volunteers, they commit themselves, they commit
themselves to this Promise of Community Action. It says:
Community action changes people's lives, embodies the spirit of
hope, improves communities, and makes America a better place to
live. We care about the entire community, and we are dedicated to
helping people help themselves and each other.
Mr. Chair, thank you for recognizing this promise and this ideal with this resolution
today. Your acknowledgment of our successes in providing services that reduce the
effects of poverty are incredible. We say thank you.
There is an 'olelo no‘eau, a Hawaiian proverb, that eloquently says, "A'ohe hana nui
ke alu 'ia"--no task is too big when performed together by all.
An incredibly large task, MEO continues to take action against the debilitating effects
of poverty and is today providing services to over 20,000 people annually through
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Maui County. This extends from MEO's nationally recognized specialized
transportation services; to senior services; youth activities; Head Start; infant and
toddler care; employment training; homeless prevention; the BEST program for
reentry into our, of our inmates; our Enlace Hispano's civic and acculturation
activities; our family strengthening activities; business training; micro-loans for
low-income entrepreneurs.
While our record of service is truly the achievement of many partners, it is important
to recognize that the foundation for those services has been a consistent record of
advocacy on part of MEO to ensure that the reality and the changing nature of
poverty in Maui County is not masked by the temporary fluctuations in the
unemployment rate or better times in our cyclical tourist industry.
Indeed, the four, four-decade record of community action across America and in Maui
County is a story of people from all walks of life joining together in common pursuit-to be advocates for the elimination of poverty and the reduction of its impact on
vulnerable families and individuals. The story of community action is also a story of
the recognition that self-sufficiency, personal responsibility, hard work, discipline, and
the support of family and community are integral to the successfully breaking the
bonds of poverty on both the individual and on the community level.
However, even as we take note of our successes in this month of celebration, we
cannot ignore the stubborn reality of poverty in our midst, the increasing difficulties
faced by working families as they struggle to make ends meet on two or three jobs,
and the struggle to find safe and affordable housing.
Among the activities planned for our Community Action Month are a radio show,
which we started off this past Monday with our former Executive Director and
Councilmember Balsa as our special guest; and we will continue this every Monday
at 7;00 am. for the next five weeks. And I hope that you can join us on AM 1110 at
7:00 a.m.
Also, on May 3 of this year, we'll be continuing our discussion of affordable housing
with the focus on rental housing. In the issue that sometimes isn't nice to discuss but
needs to be discussed, I came to you yesterday talking to you about, in the Budget
Committee, about the Housing Department and the need and the support that I think
this Administration and you, as Councilmembers, really do have for this community.
So I ask that you join us in that as well.
Mr. Chair, on behalf of our Board, our community, I thank you and I thank the
Councilmembers for your continued investment in our community, investment in the
lives of those who need. As I quoted the Hawaiian proverb earlier, no task is too big
when we work together for all of us. Mahalo for your partnership and aloha.
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We have a--we have a special presentation for you today. MEO's theme this year is,
"Building a community one brick at a time." We'd like, as your partnership, to share
in this building in our community, and we'd like to present you with our bricks. So,
Mr. Chair, if you'd indulge us for a minute, we will come and present these to you.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, thank you.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, as the plaque says on the brick, "Building a community one brick at a
time", that's what it takes. It's been forty-two years of building this community, and
each step that we take, each brick that we place makes a stronger foundation for the
future. So thank you for joining us, and I'd like to actually call Mr. "Chubby" Vicens,
our Board President, if he could say a few words as well. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure. Mr. Vicens, we would be pleased to have you share some
comment with us.
MR. MERCER "CHUBBY" VICENS: Thank you, Chairman Hokama.
I, I've got very few things to say except you are our heroes. You allow us to go into
the community by your funding. We could not exist without your support, and we
know that every day of our lives. Every hand we touch, every hand we, we lift, we
know that the Council is responsible for that. So you are really our heroes, and I
want to thank you for that.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for joining us this morning.
To my friend, Agnes Groff, this is on the record, don't forget our little secret.
Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk, proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION 07-42.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, prior to the convening of today's meeting, we
received one request for testimony.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We shall be proceeding with testimony on the remaining items of

the agenda for today's meeting, so, at this time, we shall start with our public
testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Communication 07-108.

Calling Christina Hemming, testifying on County

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Hemmings.
(Councilmember Balsa was excused from the meeting at 10:04 am.)

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS, CHRISTINA HEMMING (testifying on County Communication No. 07-108):
Good morning, Council. And-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. HEMMING: --sorry 1 brought my child here; couldn't get babysitting today.
I'm here to speak, unfortunately, on 07-108, the appointment of different attorneys in
relation to Asghar Sadri suing the County underneath the RICO Act for twenty million;
but, actually, it's three times the level, so actually he's suing the County for sixty
million dollars.
And I'll just say right here I don't think he has a case, and I want to support the
County to make sure that he doesn't have a case and that's why I am here today.
First of all, when he went for the contract to purchase a new real estate deal to buy
Apartment B, there was no SMA application on the part of Mr. Ulmer to the County;
there was no written application. John Min had not given a written determination, and
they did not have a written exemption for a single-family house.
The reason why I was able to file my appeal in the County was because I used
Mr. Sadri's original lawsuit against Kurt Ulmer, which described the project as a
development. And I used that in my case for the contested case. And so it, it's not a
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single-family house under his own words. Before even their SMA application, it was
a development.
There are numerous letters written by Tom Welch that are on file asking for special
treatment all along the way starting with the first original driveway up from Hana
Highway; and a letter about the lack of an archaeological survey; a letter saying,
"Yes, we have dumped illegal boulders, but whenever you guys want to issue a
violation, then we'll take it away"; no shoreline certification; and also a variety of other
letters.
I was not part of the meeting where Mr. Apana and Minatoya went in and actually
presented the original first, the first, basically, settlement, which was written on Tom
Welch's letterhead to them, so I can't speak to that. But I can see that they had taken
this outside of Minatoya and Apana.
And I see I only have thirty seconds left. I'm going to have to ask for another three
minutes.
Basically, I was there at the Contested Case when Deborah Wright explained. And
under that, she basically said that Minatoya and Apana didn't give a foundation as to
why they would pull the permits for—so they didn't say, "According to HRS 205A,
blah, blah, blab, blab, blah"; or "According to this law on the County, we can pull the
permits, blah, blah, blah, blah, blah."
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Hold on, Ms., Ms. Hemming, we'll reset the.
MS. HEMMING: Oh, sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We, we can provide you, by our rules—
MS. HEMMING: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --an additional three minutes.
MS. HEMMING: Okay, and four seconds. Okay.
I do want to encourage the County, if they don't want to be--claim to have extortion
under the color of the law, then make it black and white. Enforce and write up the
violations that currently exist. There is--has been a building permit inspection report
made up by Mr. Charles Villalon and one of his partners on the trailer that currently
exist there. That is not a temporary trailer. That doesn't have electrical permits and it
doesn't have plumbing permits. And, yet, I've asked Mr. Arakawa over there to
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submit that paperwork to me, and he still has not--and the boulders and the lack of
shoreline certification.
I cannot support the County to indemnify John Min or Richard Minatoya, although I'm
sure you all probably will, probably because they did not fulfill their job description.
John Min did not adequately supervise his subordinates, especially Mac Aquinde.
But Mac Aquinde, unlike the Holland house where Mac Aquinde went outside of his
job and actually wrote a letter to the Hollands and said, you know, your, "Your house
kind of qualifies for a single-family exemption." He never did that with Mr. Sadri. And
Mr. Minatoya is just a poor lawyer, and he did not benefit the County in any way.
But I want to say on the record, and I don't care what they say, Tom Welch, under
Paul Mancini, Rowland and Welch, used every single letter of the law to maximize his
client's potential in getting building permits and going around the law. And if that's
not a type of extortion or if that's not a type of manipulation and misrepresentation
and fraud, the condo is a fraud, the applications were a fraud. They knew the SMA
application existed. They just simply didn't fill it out.
Whether or not the plan review waiver is legal, I don't know. Can the County actually
put out a plan review waiver that, you know, goes around Federal plan, planning
laws, I don't know if that's actually legal, but it does exist and they took advantage of
it.
And the reality is Mr. Welch and Kurt Magness both signed the plan review waiver,
and they both said that under their authority as professionals, they would take full
responsibility. So, in a way, I would almost suggest that the County once again file a
lawsuit against Kurt Magness and Tom Welch for misrepresentation and keep it all
black and white.
Mr. Sadri was so happy to be going along with it until he just didn't get what he
wanted, and he's in it for the money and he's told people that in the public. And I feel
sorry for the people who've worked hard in the County who were trying to do these
people a favor by trying to just be good people in the County. And, you know, the
County is not benefiting from this at all.
And I'm sorry that I'm even here today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony, Ms. Hemming.
Members, any questions for Ms. Hemming on her testimony provided this morning?
Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Just one quick question for
Ms. Hemming.
There are--so what you're saying is that there are violations of State and County law
currently existing on this property, and the County hasn't sought any remedy to the
violations or issued any notice of violation on any of these?
MS. HEMMING: That is correct. And the boulders are substantiated in the State, State
Surveyor's Office, from original photos from the '92 Shoreline Certification up until
now; and that is why they did not give the original Shoreline Certification.
And then you also have that letter about the boulders, And then the trailer has been
there since '95, and Mr. Villalon filled out a building permit--building inspection report,
and there still has been no violation issued for the trailer.
So Mr. Sadri has, has violations on those--Mr. Ulmer has issue, violations that
currently exist on, on that property, that the County hasn't, hasn't written; and they're
not enforcing. And, yet, look at what, what they're doing. They're taking, they're
taking the County to the cleaners so they can cut MEO funding.
I mean you just--you need money. You need $60 million_ We need $60 million here
for the County. We need to play hardball. Mr. Fosbinder wants to play hardball; I
want to encourage the County to play hardball.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Ms. Hemming.
MS. HEMMING: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any other questions for Ms. Hemming, Members?
If not, thank you very much for your testimony, Ms. Hemming.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we do not have any further requests to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, with no objections, the Chair shall close public testimony for today's
meeting.
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MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.

MINUTES
The minutes of the following meetings were presented at this time:
1.
2.
3.

Regular meeting of February 16, 2007;
Special meeting of February 26, 2007; and
Regular meeting of March 2, 2007.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR
MEETING OF FEBRUARY 16, 2007, THE SPECIAL MEETING
OF FEBRUARY 26, 2007, AND THE REGULAR MEETING OF
MARCH 2, 2007 BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to approve
the minutes of the regular meeting of 16 February, 26 February, 2 March 2007.
Discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BALSA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-36 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 11 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES, THE DEPARTMENT
OF WATER SUPPLY, TOTAL OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS, AND TOTAL
APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT
PROJECTS)", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-86, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-36 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-36. Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's review and recommended
approval of a bill to amend the current 2007 budget as it pertains to the Department
of Water Supply. Considered amendments acknowledged increase in the
Department's carryover/savings resulting from excess revenues and cost savings,
and an increase to appropriations in plant operations to satisfy a greater than
anticipated electricity rate increases and pumping requirements.
Your Committee recommends passage of the proposed bill and filing of the
communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 11 (2007).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-37 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-43 , entitled "APPROVING COST ITEMS FOR
UNIT 11, FIRE FIGHTERS", be ADOPTED; and
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2.

That County Communication No. 07-88, from the Mayor, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-37 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-37. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's review and recommended
approval of a resolution approving the cost items and adjustments for the four-year
contract covering Bargaining Unit 11, Fire Fighters.
The cost items and adjustments were awarded pursuant to an arbitration panel's
decision on February 8, 2007, resolving a bargaining dispute matter between the
Hawaii Fire Fighters Association, their respective unions, and the State of Hawaii,
and the four Counties.
Your Committee voted to recommend passage of the proposed resolution and the
filing of the communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.

Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-43.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-38 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 07-44 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE FILING OF
AN APPLICATION WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN
DEVELOPMENT, UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, FOR A GRANT UNDER
THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT PROGRAM", be
ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 07-30, from Councilmember Joseph
Pontanilla, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-38 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-38. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: This report details your Committee's March 12 review
and recommended a--approval of a revised resolution authorizing the Mayor to
execute and file an application with the United States Department of Housing and
Urban Development for grant funds under the Community Development Block Grant
Program for the 2007 Program Year/Fiscal Year 2008.
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The resolution enables the County to become eligible for over $2,000,000 of Federal
grant monies provided to assist local governments in meeting their community
development needs, primarily benefiting low- and moderate-income persons and
families.
Your Committee meet with members of the Administration, CDBG Program Manager,
and various representatives from agencies with projects eligible to be funded from
CDBG appropriations. The Committee gained knowledge of the application process,
selections, and details of the various intended projects to be funded by the grant.
Your Committee voted to recommend passage of the revised proposed resolution
and the filing of the communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion,? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BALSA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-44,
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-39 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that County Communication No. 07-77, from the Director of Finance,
transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE OF HAWAII,
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH", be FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF COMMITTEE
REPORT 07-39.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-39. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on March 13, 2007, and makes reference to County
Communication 07-77, from the Finance Director, transmitting a proposed bill that will
authorize the Mayor to enter into an intergovernment [sic] agreement with the State
to compensate the County for services performed under the Memorandum of
Agreement for Fiscal Year 2007 relating to the Statewide Program on Parking for
Persons with Disabilities.
Your Committee previously recommended the Council pass on first reading a bill
entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO A SUPPLEMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE
STATE OF HAWAII, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH", by Committee Report 07-21.
At its meeting on March 2, 2007, the Council adopted Committee Report 07-21 and
Council adopted Committee Report 20, 07-21, and passed the bill on first reading,
Chairman. Bill No. 7 was enacted as ordinance on--No. 3441 on March 21, 2007.
After lengthy Committee discussions, Deputy Corporation Counsel informed your
Committee, and DCAB's Executive Director concurred, that Part III, Chapter 291,
Hawaii Revised Statutes, requires the State to compensate the County for services
performed under the Memorandum of Agreement for Fiscal Year 2007 relating to
Statewide Program for Parking for Persons with Disabilities. Chairman, therefore, the
proposed bill is superfluous.
Your Committee voted to recommend that County Communication 07-77 be FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-40 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 0745 , entitled "APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT
OF MAYOR CHARMAINE TAVARES AS THE STATE DEPUTY DIRECTOR
OF CIVIL DEFENSE FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-93, from the Mayor, transmitting
correspondence dated January 16, 2007, from Mayor General Robert G. F.
Lee, State Civil Defense Director, appointing the Mayor as the Deputy Director
of Civil Defense for the County of Maui, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF COMMITTEE
REPORT NO. 07-40.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-40. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on March 13, 2007, and makes reference to County
Communication No. 07-93, from Mayor Tavares, transmitting correspondence dated
January 16, 2007, from Major General Robert G. F. Lee, State Civil Defense Director,
appointing Mayor Tavares as the Deputy Director of Civil Defense for the County of
Maui,
Section 128-3(d), Hawaii Revised Statutes, part of the Civil Defense and Emergency
Act, states: "The director, shall, with the approval of the county councils [sic], appoint
for each political subdivision a deputy director." It has been State policy to appoint
the senior elected official who has ultimate responsibility for all county actions and
decisions during non-crisis as well as emergencies or disaster situations.
By correspondence dated March 5, 2007, the Chair of this Committee requested the
Department of Corporation Counsel to prepare a resolution approving the Mayor's
appointment.
Your Committee voted to recommend adoption of the proposed resolution entitled
"APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT OF MAYOR CHARMAINE TAVARES AS THE
STATE DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF CIVIL DEFENSE FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI",
and that this Communication No. 07-93 be filed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any further comment? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-45.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
07-41 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
NO.
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07-46 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF LYNN S. POTRATZ, ET AL. VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL.,
CIVIL NO. 04-1-0390(3)", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT 07-41 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-41. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on February 13, 2007 and again on March 14, 2007, and
makes reference to County Communication No. 07-11, from the Council Chair,
regarding the settlement of claims and lawsuits.
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Your Committee is in receipt of correspondence dated January 12, 2007, from the
Corporation Counsel, requesting consideration of the possible settlement of Lynn S.
Potratz, et al. versus County of Maui, et al., Civil No. 04-1-0390(3). A copy of the
complaint and the proposed resolution was also attached.
The complaint alleges general and special damages arising from injuries sustained
on September 27, 2002 in Pukalani, Maui.
Your Committee convened in executive ses--in executive meeting for the purpose of
consulting with legal counsel on liability issues. Following the executive meeting,
your Committee convened in regular session.
Based on the information received and recommendation of the Department of
Corporation Counsel, your Committee voted to recommend that the proposed
resolution entitled ""AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF LYNN S. POTRATZ, ET AL.
VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL, CIVIL NO. 04-1-0390(3)", be adopted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-46.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-42 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-47 entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
SEWERLINE EASEMENTS FOR THE ROYAL LAHAINA RESORT BULK
SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3A4.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE",
be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-15, from the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-42.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-42. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on March 14, 2007, and
recommended adoption of a resolution accepting Easement 133, consisting of
9,761 square feet, and Easement 142, consisting of 4,430 square feet, on property in
Lahaina, Maui, identified as TMK: (2) 4-4-08:007; and thereby document the
County's rights to locate, maintain, repair, and replace the existing sewerline.
Your Committee notes that the County has maintained the sewerline originally
constructed in 1961, which serves neighboring condominiums.
The Department of Public Works and Environmental Management discovered that
the County did not have easements to accommodate the two sewerline segments
while processing the latest subdivision of the Royal Lahaina Resort.
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I respectfully, respectfully ask for the body's full support of this resolution and the
filing of the communication.
Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I went over the committee report. I've also reviewed
the maps, and I have a question for Mr. Arakawa.
With regard to the recent subdivision or, I guess, the reconfiguration of the Royal
Lahaina Resort, is the condominium, because I note in the report that the
neighboring condominiums are being served by sewerlines that are considered
private, is the reworking of this particular complex being treated differently than, let's
say, the other condominiums that are in the area that are on private sewerlines? Or
is there some rationale as to why, I guess, the newest development is not taking over
this obligation?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Arakawa.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Johnson. The neighboring properties, I believe you are referring to
the Hale Kaanapati Condominium, has private sewerlines on its property. But their
wastewater flows through the Royal Lahaina site. That is why the County maintains
the, the sewerline. Basically, it takes care of flows outside of the Royal Lahaina
property.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So that—it's taking care of other properties
irrespective of the Royal Lahaina Resort?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And when was, I see that this was originally
constructed in sixty-one. Do we have any idea of what the most recent expenditure
is on the part of the County with regard to this particular sewerline?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: No, I don't. I
don't have that number.
But, as was discussed in the Committee, there were a number of sewerlines in the
general area, and easements, which were dedicated to the County in the 1980s. For
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reasons unknown, you know, these two segments were not dedicated at the time and
it was just discovered recently that, you know, easements were not formulated for
these particular segments you have before you today.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And will the development or the reconfiguration of
the resort trigger any need to redo or upgrade these sewerlines at the present time?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: The answer is
yes. The redevelopment of the Royal Lahaina site will involve a realignment of the
sewerlines to the property. It will still have to take care of the offsite flows. But when
the new alignment has been determined, a, a new easement will also have to be
obtained from the Council.
But, in the meantime, to take care of all the rights and responsibilities of the owners
and the County, we thought that it would be prudent to, to execute an easement
document for the existing lines.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And who will pay for the relocation of this line due
to the reconfiguration of the resort?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: That will be
the Royal Lahaina.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So they are actually paying for whatever new sewerline
has to be added into the project?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And the County and the taxpayers are not paying this?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: No.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I am reviewing the resolution attached--
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: —to the committee report, and it references Exhibit "1"
attached to the resolution, and we are being asked to accept the easement as
described in Exhibit "1" and to recommend or authorize the Mayor to execute all the
necessary documents in connection with the acceptance of this dedication.
I'd like to draw attention to the signature page of this Exhibit "1", which is not dated
by the way. There should be a, a, a--there is a place on the front of the exhibit for a
date, and it, it says it's made as of blank, 2006, but there is no signature by the
Mayor; and the Mayor is noted as Alan Arakawa.
So I'm wondering, Corporation Counsel, if this document needs to be re-described. It
kine a looks like maybe there was a signature where it says "Alan Arakawa", that was
whited out, because I see leftover something. So I'm just wondering if we need to
have, you know, this exhibit updated because it certainly isn't current and, you know,
there's an attached page for a notary public to certify the Mayor's signature that also
indicates "Alan Arakawa."
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto,
CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Mr. Chairman. The, the document will have to
be modified. These are more ministerial things. The, the document, it obviously had
to be drafted long before today's meeting and it, it takes awhile to get through this
process. And, typically, the Mayor, I think, or whoever is Mayor, signs after the
resolution is adopted. So when it comes time, if this resolution is passed, then the,
the easement will be the, the date will be inserted and the current Mayor will sign and
we'll just strike "Alan Arakawa" and replace it with the, the current Mayor's name.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Corporation Counsel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I was just, you know, also reading the exhibit. And
on the first page, just along the lines of what I was ask--asking Public Works Director,
Mr. Arakawa, it says here, "Exhibit A attached hereto and made a part hereof
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('easement areas'), to construct, reconstruct, maintain, operate, repair, and remove
underground sewer pipeline or pipelines and related appurtenances, referred to as
the 'Sewer System Improvements'." I just want to make certain, Mr. Arakawa, that
this does not obligate us that, obviously, there's some other side agreement that exist
so that the public is not stuck paying this bill.
And if what I'm looking at currently is the only document that I have referred to, or, or
that I have to refer to, I'm a little bit concerned about the assurance that we're not
going to have to pay. So is there some other document that has been executed as a
part of the SMA application that is a condition that you're aware of that you can
assure us has been duly executed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: There has
been an SMA, Councilmember Johnson, that has been approved. I don't have the
specific conditions before me.
But when the Royal Lahaina comes in for their building permit application, it will be
reviewed by our Wastewater Reclamation Division staff. At that time, we will not sign
off unless the sewerline improve--improvements on the property meet our standards.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. But, you know, the way that I'm reading this
easement right now, it gives one the impression--and I'm a layperson--that somehow
we're going to have to, you know, we're the people that are being granted this
easement and doing the work. Therefore, my concern is if one were to read this
document, do we have a leg to stand on when they come back in for their
application?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Okay. These,
these easement documents that you have before you are for the existing lines.
So, basically, once the existing lines are disabled and there's a new development
that takes place, we will come forward with new easement documents for the Council
to consider.
But these just document the rights and responsibilities of the current owner and the
County on the existing lines. So we just want to make sure that during construction,
nothing happens to the existing lines, and then we'll be finger pointing at each other
as to, you know, who should be doing what. We just want to make sure that, that is
take care of during the period of construction.
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And if in the event the Royal Lahaina development does not occur, then we still have
these sewerline easements to take care of the existing lines. But it is in our best
interest to have the redevelopment go through, then we'll have new sewerlines going
through this portion of the property.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And I'm going to ask a question, Mr. Chair, of Corporation
Counsel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Being that I'm not the attorney and he is.
Mr. Moto, in the line that I just read where grantor would be, and I'm assuming this is
Pleasant, Pleasant whatever, you know. Pleasant Travel Service, a California
corporation. They're the grantor; the grantee is the County of Maui. Somehow, this
sum of ten dollars is paid to the grantee.
In the very last sentence where it describes that the grantee, I guess, is going "to
construct, reconstruct, maintain, operate, repair, and remove underground sewer
pipelines or pipelines . . . related appurtenances, referred to as 'Sewer System
Improvements", who is actually going to do that? Is that, the way you read it, the
County or is that Pleasant Travel Service?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman. The language just cited on that, and this is
page one of the sewerline easement document, what this, that paragraph does is that
it conveys to the, to the County the right to construct, reconstruct, maintain, operate,
and repair, which is a right that the Department of Public Works seeks so that if it
ever has to do that, it has the right to, to access the, the, the, the line and to repair it
as necessary.
It does not commit the County, however, to any particular program or action. It, it, all,
it, it merely gives us the right to maintain what's already there.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And, and the only reason I'm asking that Mr. Moto,
is because it says specifically to, just the language is "Sewer System Improvements",
and that is just what has been described by Mr. Arakawa. Therefore, that's why I'm
asking the question because I want to make absolutely certain that at some point in
time, we're not going to have to pay the bill for this.
And if you can assure me that that's what this says, that's wonderful.
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DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Johnson. As I was mentioning, these sewerlines actually handle
off-site flows. So we acknowledge that it handles a greater amount of flows than, you
know, is just created from the development itself. So it should be within the public's,
our, our Department's responsibility to maintain it.
Why this easement was not executed years ago is, is not known. So, therefore,
we're coming forward at this point to try to execute the easement.
We acknowledge that if these lines are old, if they do--there's a break or some other
repair that's needed, that we would do the repair. But our, our point in executing
these easements is that if there should be some accident that occurs that causes a
break in the line that's caused by the owner, we want to make sure that those rights
and responsibilities are spelled out in the easement document.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, I have, I have no problem with any of that.
It's just because I know that there is a project that is being redone in that area, and
it's been represented that basically those costs are to be borne by the developer. If
myself, as a layperson, looks at this document, my assumption in reading this is that
the County is assuming that responsibility for sewer system improvements.
That's what I wanted clarified from Mr. Moto.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman. The, the term "Sewer System Improvements"
that's on page one there, is, as I interpret it, mean--it's a reference not to the plans of
the hotel to redevelop, etcetera; but, rather, it's referencing the existing sewerline.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: As, as long as I have that assurance. I just wanted to
make certain to get this on the record because I do not want the taxpayers to pay
one dime for the relocation of these particular amenities.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-47.
COMMITTEE REPORT
07-43
NO.
- PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-48 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE TEXEIRA AND MEDEIROS SUBDIVISION,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED;
and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-25, from the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-43.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-43. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on March 14, 2007, and
recommended adoption of a resolution to accept the dedication of road widening
Lot B, as in "Bravo", -1-D, as in "Delta", in Kula, Maui, along Lower Kula Road,
consisting of approximately 987 square feet, TMK: (2) 2-3-03:portion of 151.
Your Committee notes that this road widening lot is three feet in width and runs along
the Lower Kula Road frontage near the corner of Omaopio Road and Lower Kula
Road.
I respectfully ask for the full body's support of this resolution and the filing of the
communication.
Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I hate to be a troublemaker, but I, I wonder, in this one,
because on the fourth line down, "subdivider has deferred roadway improvements."
Is this a deferral agreement?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Yes, it is,
Councilmember Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And what assurance do we have that monies will be
collected under the deferral agreement, since we have not collected a dime under
any deferral agreement in the County?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Johnson, generally, what we'll do is that if there is a roadway
widening or improvement project along that stretch of the road, we'll seek to collect
on the deferral agreement at that time.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And have you sought to collect on other deferral
agreements?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: We have not;
but, as projects come up, we will.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Mr. Chair, I'm going to be voting no on this
because in general, I am not pleased that we have not collected any money under
any deferral agreements in this County. And we cannot continue to ask the
taxpayers to foot the bill when we are not seeking reimbursement under these
legitimate legal recorded documents. So I'm not going to continue to support it when
it contains a deferral agreement unless there is a bond posted or there is some other
assurance that we're going to be able to reimburse the public the monies that they
are due.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
In reviewing the map attached to the committee report, I'm wondering if Mr. Arakawa
can clarify, The road widening, it looks like it goes not only along Lower Kula Road,
but also at the apex or the corner between Omaopio and Lower Kula, and then
continues for some distance down Omaopio. Am I reading this right, Director
Arakawa?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Anderson, it just goes long the Lower Kula Road frontage, and just
ends at the intersection of Lower Kula Road and Omaopio Road.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So it's the dark line, I mean the solid line-DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: There is a-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --on the map?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: --corner
rounding at the intersection, and that's where the road widening lot ends.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see.
And so, you're allowing them to defer this improvement until you folks get around to
resurfacing the road. But is it currently a safety issue on the--for line of sight on this
corner?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Anderson. I, I don't believe so, not at, not at this juncture,
If, if I, if I may as well. I, I know this issue about the deferral agreements has, has
been an issue for at least some Councilmembers, and there is a bill for an ordinance
that we have submitted to the Council for your consideration, which would eliminate
this deferral agreement option in the Code. And so, that could be taken up by the
Public Works and Facilities Committee, after budget, I presume. We'll, we'll talk with
the chair, the Co-Chairs about hearing that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: If I may follow up on that, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I prefer not, that it's outside of the scope of what we have agendized
today-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Members, so the Chair is going to rule that we need to stay on the
motion that is currently on the floor, which is to adopt the resolution attached to
Committee Report 07-43.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I, I won't--I won't get into a discussion, but I will comment on it because he did bring it
up. And I, you know, it does have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And, and I would have ruled you would have been out of order, Ms., Ms.,
Ms. Anderson. So please try and frame your comment or question accordingly,
please.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, certainly, it does play a part in whether or not we're
going to approve this because, as Ms. Johnson said, every deferral agreement that
this County has entered into has sat in a file somewhere and is costing taxpayers
money.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Understood.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So I appreciate the fact that Director Arakawa is willing
to bring forward an ordinance that would do away with this option. I don't know why
we're signing them in the first place. But, at any rate, I'm happy to hear that.
And as long as he can assure us that this isn't a safety issue, then I'll be supporting
the resolution.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, MEDEIROS,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR
MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
EXCUSED; COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have seven "ayes"; one "no", Ms. Johnson; one
"excused", Ms. Balsa. And that was Committee Report 07-43.
We're going to take a break, Members. Council shall return at five after eleven.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:51 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:09 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON AND BALSA, BOTH EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular meeting of the Council for the County of Maui shall
reconvene. This is the tenth of April, 2007, regular meeting.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, relative to Committee Report No. 07-43, the
resolution adopted is 07-48.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
07-44 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
NO.
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-49 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
ROAD WIDENING LOT SITUATED AT WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII, FROM
A.D. FURTADO PROPERTIES WAILUKU, LLC, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-298, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-44.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-44. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on March 14, 2007, and
recommended adoption of a resolution accepting the dedication of road widening
Lot 2 in Wailuku, Maui, along Central Avenue, consisting of approximately
2,999 square feet, TMK: (2) 3-4-12:080 and 113.
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Your Committee notes that the proposed resolution accepts a subject road widening
lot originally dedicated to the County in 1986. A subsequent title search found that
not all parties with an interest in the parcel had been adequately representated-represented, nor had they agreed to the dedication, Since that time, the original
parties had quitclaimed their interest in the subject lot, and the sole entity with current
undivided interest in the property has agreed to dedicate the lot to the County,
provided that access to the abutting properties be allowed through the subject lot.
I respectfully ask for the body's full support of this resolution and the filing of the
communication.
Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just have a question with regard to this particular item. Is
there any deferral agreement or any issue with regard to improvements on that
particular roadway that are up to County standards or not up to County standards?
Would you know, Mr. Arakawa?
(Councilmember Anderson returned to the meeting at 11:12 a.m.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Johnson, there is no deferral agreement on this particular item.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And the improvements that are made because this is
already in use as a public access, is this up to County standards?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: I can't say if it
meets the current County standards. But at the time that it was dedicated back in
1986, I assume it was.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. But, at that time, the reason that this is now
resurfacing is because that dedication appears to be either inadequate or not have
had all parties signing off on it, therefore, it does not seem that it's acceptable. So
since we're doing this now, applying the standard that's being applied to Puukolii
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Road, I just want to know if all of the necessary improvements have been made so
that we may accept this particular property.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: The, as I
mentioned, the improvements that were done at the time of the dedication in
eighty-six probably met the County standards at that time.
This, basically, is to correct an oversight because the Council's action in eighty-six
assumed that all of the owners dedicated their share of their interest to the County.
And it was only recently through a title report that it was found that there are some
interest that were outstanding. So its basically to correct an error that occurred back
in 1986.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Mr. Moto, because there was an error on the
original dedication, was that a legal action that would actually exempt this new most
recent action from having to, I guess, be obligated to have all current applicable
standards when we're accepting this roadway lot?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman. The, I think the short answer is essentially
yes. And the reason is because the conveyance in 1986, now that we have the
benefit of hindsight, yes, although it was deficient, let's put it that way, in the sense
that, "Oh, my goodness. There's, there's some interest here that haven't conveyed
title", it was, it was effective as, at least as to those parties that did convey their
interest by deed.
So in 1986, the County did acquire an interest in the property. It was not, in
hindsight, it turned out to be incomplete interest because there were some--these
entities out there that had escaped people's attention.
So the, the correct application of the law would be to, was that at that time, the
conditions at that time would have controlled, in 1986.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So the individuals, even though they had some
type of concern or interest that they had not been properly informed, that is not
relevant to the particular dedication at this time?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman. No, I don't believe so.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And, therefore, there is no need to have this
roadway lot dedication be subjected to current and existing County ordinances and
standards?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Short answer, yes. Right.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Ms, Johnson.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
You know, I'm really happy that you caught this, but this kind of brings up the
problem that there, there may be any number of roadway dedications, shoreline
access easement dedications, land dedications to the County that are floating out
there somewhere in Public Works, that haven't been forwarded for this body to
accept. So I'm happy to see this coming forward.
But I would ask the Director that in order to get a final subdivision approval, isn't it a
requirement that the roadway dedication necessary for the subdivision approval be
dedicated to the, to the County through Council resolution prior to final subdivision?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Anderson, basically, the answer to your question is, yes, it would
need to do so. And I believe in eighty-six, that was what the Council and the
Administration believed to be the case.
There are, as I mentioned, we only discovered this because of a more recent title
report which the applicant actually did, which revealed that there were some interest
which were not conveyed. And that's what we are basically trying to correct now.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right, I understand.
So, basically, this was the Furtado Trust Estate. So I'm just making the assumption
that maybe some of the trustees from the estate signed over the dedication and then
others didn't, and that's where the problem lies?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
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DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: I, I can't tell
you the specifics, but I do know that there was a recent title report done in eighty-five
done by Title Guaranty, which showed that there were these outstanding interest.
And the in--the outstanding interest did, did convey their interest to basically the
County. And, I mean, basically, that's what we're just trying to correct now, is just to,
to accept, you know, the outstanding interest.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I understand.
So this road widening lot along Central, is that extended all along Central with other
properties?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: No. It, it just
goes--the, the property that in, is in question, extends along Central Avenue from
Main Street, along that one property. I believe there's a restaurant there, a 7-Eleven
store, along that property itself.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Minit Stop.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Yeah, I'm
sorry. Minit Stop. Minit Stop, and I believe it's Mike, Mike's Restaurant. That, that's
the property we're talking about.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so would this, what would be the function of this
road widening lot because there's a wall there and parking right up to the roadway?
So what will this effectuate?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: No, the
improvements have already been done. It was done back in eighty-six when the
Council accepted it.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see. Okay.
Thank you, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
Members, further questions on the motion, or discussion? Having none, all in favor
of the motion, please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-49.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-45 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-50 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE MALAIHI AG SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT
TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-62, from the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr, Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-45.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-45. Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on March 14, 2007, and
recommended adoption of a resolution to accept the dedication of road widening
Lot 13 in Wailuku, Maui, along Malaihi Road, consistent--consisting of
approximately 0.750 [sic] acre at TMK: (2) 3-2-13:046.
Your Committee notes that the proposed resolution involves a road widening lot
consisting of 0.75 acre that varies in width along the Malaihi Road frontage due to the
substandard existing County road. The right-of-way will address the requirement that
the roadway be improved to an agricultural collector road standard.
I ask for the body's full support of this resolution and the filing of the communication.
Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Discussion, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and I apologize but because we're prohibited from
sitting in on Committee meetings, this is the only venue where I have an opportunity
to ask questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No apologies.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: With regard to this particular agricultural subdivision and
the right-of-way requirement that this area be improved to an ag collector road
standard, are these improvements, Mr. Arakawa, required prior to our acceptance of
the road, roadway right-of-way?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Yes, the
improvements have been completed for half of the roadway.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So for half of the roadway. And why have they not
been completed for the other half?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: The Code
requires the abutting half of the road to be improved in accordance with applicable
standards. The other half of the road would be done by the abutting property on that
side of the road.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So this is not a similar situation then to what we're
facing on Puukolii Road where that is not up to standards either; and, yet, the County
won't accept dedication of it?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: No, it's a
different situation.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And it's only at the point in time at which the other
portion of that property is improved that the roadway improvements would be
required?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Again, as a non-member of that Committee, Mr. Chair, I
beg the Members' indulgence for some questions.
I am familiar with this road. In fact, I lived at the top of it for some time and just
visited there not long ago, so I, I know where they've put in the widening.
So my question, Mr. Arakawa, is you said that only a portion of it. So would it be the,
the portion from the cul-de-sac into the new subdivision, down to the highway? Is
that the portion that has been improved?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Anderson. The portion that's improved, where the road widening lot
is located, is along the frontage of the actual subdivision itself. So it's basically we
took the centerline from the existing pavement, and the requirement of the ag
subdivision was to improve 24-feet wide right-of-way, basically their half of the road,
to standard.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So the question is, where's the . . . have they improved
the road mauka of the cul-de-sac also already?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: I am not
certain where the cul-de-sac is, but, if, if.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, on the map that we're looking at, Mr. Director, it
shows the cul-de-sac about midway on the road into the subdivision.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: The road
improvements should have been done along the entire frontage of the subdivision, so
it would include areas mauka of the cul-de-sac as well.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so then the road widening only ends at the end of
their subdivision. It doesn't go any further mauka?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So then I don't understand. You said earlier that only a
portion of the improvements have been made. So where, where have they not been
made?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: It, it's
basically, they, the subdivision's half of the road on which the improvements have
been made. The other half of the road basically has not been touched.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And when you say other half of the road, what do you
mean? What, what side--you mean the.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: The.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The other side of the road? In other words, they're only,
they're only extending the road on their side of the roadway. And then who's got to
extend and widen the road on the other side of the roadway? And the reason I ask
this question, Director, is because I don't want us all of a sudden because we're
allowing this subdivision to go in, to impact the long-existing property owners on the
left hand side of the road that goes all the way up because there are constraints on
the right side of the road because there is a water ditch right next to the roadway.
So could you further explain where the future widening has to happen?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Basically, the
widening is for a 24-foot wide right-of-way, and we basically took that measurement
from the centerline of the existing pavement as you go all the way up, up along the
frontage of the subdivision. So the 24-feet wide right-of-way that's closest to the
subject subdivision was required to put in the necessary road widening lot, plus the
required improvements.
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As properties on the left side of the road develop and are subject to our subdivision
regulations, they will be required to put in their frontage improvements as, as they
develop.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You're saying additional 12 feet on that side of the road
that they are going to be responsible for?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: The, the
actual right-of-way and pavement width kind of varies along the road itself. But we'll
use the same methodology. Basically, we'll measure what's required. It would be
24 feet of right-of-way from the centerline of the, the existing pavement, wherever
that is.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So then you're saying 24 feet on either side of the
centerline of the road?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Yes. That
would be the, the total right-of-way width of 48 feet.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Wow. I don't know how that's going to happen because
have you been up this road, Director Arakawa?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: I have been
up the road. Not recently, but I have been up the road.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, there's properties all along the left hand side of the
road. There is nothing undeveloped, so I don't know what you mean by when they
develop, that they'll have to add another 24 feet right-of-way.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: No, it's not an
additional 24 feet right-of-way because some of it is already within the existing road.
So whatever additional right-of-way that's needed to bring it up to a 48-foot ag
collector road standard is what we would require as far as the road widening lot.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: All the way to the top of the road?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Well, de-depending on, yeah, where, you know, the property develop, it would, we would
impose this requirement on properties as they develop.
So if it's at the top of the road, it would be, you know, along the top of the road,
basically.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, you know, my concern is that as you get towards

the top of the road--and, and, Members, we only have a small segment of the road
here on this map--the road does narrow to a one-lane road. I mean one lane where
cars have to pull off the side of the road to let passing traffic down, which has worked
well over the years because there's so few homes up there. But if, is this road meant
to be connecting to Wailuku Country Estates or any of those Wailuku Ag lands that
were sold off?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Not that I'm
aware of. But I, I believe the County owns only up to a certain portion. After that,
the, the one-lane portions you are referring to--and I, I'm not exactly certain right,
right offhand where that ownership ends, but it, it does, the road after a period of time
becomes under private ownership.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so they wouldn't be subject to this road widening?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Well, if, if it's
going to be a private--if it's a private road, then, you know, they would have, you
know, we would have to classify it as some other, probably, probably in a local road.
It wouldn't be an ag collector road standard.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. I mean I don't understand why we're going ag
collector road for how many lots. Because my concern, Mr. Director, is that we're
going to be impacting residents who already live along this road and, you know, it
certainly sufficed them for decades. And, you know, unless somebody sells their
home and somebody tears it down and builds a new home, where would the
opportunity come for the County to require this widening on their side of the road?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Anderson, basically, that's what the requirements in the Code state.
If the properties redevelop, they'd be required to put in, you know, the road widening
lot, plus the requisite improvements along their half of the road.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It just doesn't seem fair to me, Mr. Chairman, that
because somebody has taken a piece of ag land that's been in ag forever when
Malaihi Road was developed for the purpose of the residential corn--the homes, the
residential homes on the left hand side of the road, to now take that road and use it
as an access for this new ag subdivision, and then penalize existing landowners
because this ag subdivision has happened. I mean I, I just don't see it. I mean if the
road cannot service this ag subdivision, then don't approve the ag subdivision. But
why penalize existing landowners because somebody has taken ag land and divided
it into--one, two, three, four, five, six, seven, eight--ten lots? There's certainly more
than ten people living along Malaihi Road on the left hand side, and they don't have
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the large acreage that these lots have. I'd say they are rural standard lots if anything.
So why couldn't this ag subdivision have put their ingress and egress off Kahekili
Highway and left Malaihi Road alone?

CHAIR HOKAMA: Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Anderson. I want to clarify that the ag subdivision itself did not lead
to the designation of this road as an ag collector road standard. This was always in
the ag collector road standard even prior to this ag subdivision coming into being. So
if any development occurred along the road, basically, we'd require the same thing of
everything, you know, every, everybody that develops along the road.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: As of when? When did it get this standard? Because
you certainly didn't require people when they built on Malaihi Road previously to have
the road any wider. Because, I mean they're built right up to the road, and so I don't
see how, you know. So when was this standard established?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: I can't give
you the exact date; but, if you'd like, I can try and find out when, when it occurred.
But many of these existing houses, of course, were built many, many years ago.
And, you know, between that time and the current time, you know, it, you know, the
designation was made.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: If we could ask, Mr. Chair, this is, this is one reading,
right, because it's a resolution?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I'd like to support it, but I don't have assurance that
it's not going to negative--negatively impact the residents living on this road. Many
old-time residents, you know, in their elder years live on this road. So I would, I
would certainly not want to see--in other words, well, maybe I, maybe I'm being too
cautious.
The, the acceptance of this dedication will not change in any way the expectations
that the Department has for the future widening of this road?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: The
acceptance of the dedication basically is in accordance with the Code, so the road
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widening lot and the improvements would only be triggered as developments occur. I
mean if the existing homeowners stay in their existing homes, you know, the, the
road widening and improvements would not be required.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. And you don't know what future plans there are
mauka of this road that would force the widening of the road in any way up in the
macadamia nut orchards?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Right offhand,
I, I'm not familiar with any.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and was there ever a discussion putting the ingress
and egress to this subdivision off Kahekili Highway, and why wasn't it done that way?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: I'm, I'm not
familiar with the, the actual requirements that the developer complied with. But we
do have requirements on cul-de-sac length. So, you know, if, if we had the access
off of the main State highway, Kahekili Highway, there would be issues with
cul-de-sac length along the, the ag, ag lots.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, they could have configured the road any way they
needed to make it accessible to all the in, you know, internally, to all the lots. They
didn't have to do a cul-de-sac. That's just the quickest, cheapest way to provide
access.
You know, out of principle, Mr. Chairman, I'm not going to support this because I
don't want to see existing residents impacted in the future regarding this roadway.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I just had an additional question with regard to the
construction on this ag subdivision. Have homes already been constructed, to your
knowledge, Mr. Arakawa?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
I,
Councilmember Johnson, I, I don't know the, the status of the construction of the lots
on the, within the subdivision.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So, and because you're not checking for
compliance with HRS 205 to see that there is actual farming going on, on 51 percent
of the lot so that the main dwelling is in support of agriculture, you can't verify that?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: No, I can't.
We, we are not responsible for farming. That would be, that would come under the
jurisdiction of the Planning Department under its, its zoning regulations.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
Mr. Chair, I, in the past, I've done the same thing. I have a problem with
noncompliance with the law. HRS 205 is very clear. Fifty-one percent of the ag lot
as it stands right now should be in farming. The main dwelling should be in support
of agriculture.
I do not agree with the past practice of allowing people to subsequently implement a
Farm Plan, because there is no assurance and, as proven many times before, very
few people will ever undergo the Farm Plan that has been required. And that's only
being done, I guess, on the second dwelling which, in many cases, is not for farm
workers, through vacation rentals or for condominiumization of unrelated parties.
So, I, I am not going to support this because I do not have that assurance and until I
do, I am just not going to support these kinds of applications.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any other discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS MEDEIROS, MOLINA,
PONTANILLA, VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR
MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON AND
JOHNSON.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is adopted. We have six "ayes"; two "noes", Ms. Anderson,
Ms. Johnson; and one "excused", Ms. Baisa.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-50.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-46 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 07-51 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE J.P. TAVARES - MAKAWAO AVENUE
SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE",
be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 07-63, from the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, mahalo.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-46.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to adopt
Committee Report 07-46. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, mahalo.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on March 14, 2007, and reviewed
the proposed resolution to accept the dedicating--dedication of road, road widening
Lots 2 and 3 in Makawao, Maui, Hawaii, along Makawao Avenue, consisting
approximately 76 square feet and 455 square feet, respectively;
TMK: (2) 2-7-01:portion of 072.
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Your Committee notes that the Tavares family discovered that the County had
encroached on their property while dealing with the estate matters. The family would
like to dedicate Lots 2 and 3, containing portions of the sidewalk and guardrails, to
the County of Maui.
I respectfully ask the body for their full support and the filing of this communication.
Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, questions/discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BALSA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-51.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-47 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-52 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE LAND COURT APPLICATION 862
SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE",
be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-79, from the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management, be FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-47.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to adopt
Committee Report 07-47. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, mahalo.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on March 14, 2007, and
recommended the adoption of the resolution accepting the dedication of the road
widening Lot 430-E, like in "Echo", 1-A, like in "Alpha", 2-C, like in "Cat", in
Kaunakakai, Molokai, Hawaii, along Kalapa [sic] Place, consisting of approximately
0.041 acre, TMK: (2) 5-3-2-1, cor--correction, :-169.
Your Committee notes that the developer was required to dedicate the road widening
lot upon receiving final subdivision approval on June 8, 1977, but the dedication
never occurred. The road widening lot is two feet in width and expands [sic] along
Kalapa [sic] Place. The pending Kalapa [sic] Street Sidewalk Project will require that
the road widening lot be dedicated prior to the construction.
I respectfully ask the body's full support of this resolution and the filing of this
communication.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, questions/discussion on the motion?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I will be supporting the motion on the floor.
Chairman, this stem from this body allowing, I believe it was $75,000 awhile ago for
the development of a sidewalk project along Kolapa Street. It was, up until that time,
that we realized that we didn't have control of this particular property.
The request was generated from our disabled community because there is a large
stretch of this particular roadside that does not have sidewalk. And for these
individuals, one is provided assistance by a seeing-eye dog, and the other is on a
wheelchair primarily. So they have been waiting for a, a real long time now for this
particular project to come, to, to come to fruition.
So I will gladly be supporting this so we can once and for all, since 1977, be able to
do our due diligence and take care of the needs of our community.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye,"
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me. Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Could I call for a two-minute
recess to consult with you?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, recess, subject to the call of the Chair.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:46 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:52 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Regular Council meeting of 10 April 2007 shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, relative to Committee Report No. 07-47, the
Resolution number is 07-52.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-48 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1

That BILL NO.
(2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING SECTION 19.510.010, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
APPLICATION AND PROCEDURES", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and
be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 05-255, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, mahalo.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-48.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to adopt
Committee Report 07-48. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, mahalo.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on March 14, 2007, and recommend
the passage on first reading, the proposed bill to streamline the application process
for various permits and approval process by the Department of Planning.
Your Committee notes that the purpose of this bill would eliminate the transmittal of
applications for permits and approvals to and from the Department of Public Works
and Environmental Management, therefore, eliminating unnecessary paperwork for
both departments. This change could shorten the time needed to process permit
applications by one to three work--three weeks, excuse me.
Your Committee further notes that all three Planning Commissions, as well as the
Department of Planning, have recommended that proposed bill be passed.
I respectfully ask this body for their full support and the filing of this communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Victorino.
We are under discussion, Members. Questions? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'm fully in support of this. I don't know that it would save three months because
currently the review requirement is that within fifteen business days from the date of
receipt of the application, Public Works has to review it and make a determination as
to whether its corn--complete or incomplete.
But I do support it because it really is a function of the Planning Department to review
and deem an application complete, and they are the ones that process the
application, send it out to the various agencies for their review. And Public Works will
still have their opportunity to review the application after its been deemed complete.
So I do support it, but I have passed out to Members--and do I need to make a
motion, Mr. Chair, before I continue with my.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, point of information.
CHAIR HOKAMA: State, state your point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I want to make a correction and I apologize. I, if I said
"month," I meant one to three "weeks." I do apologize for that. If I did say that, I
apologize, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So noted.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. The only reason I corrected that is that people
are looking for things to be streamlined, and three months sounds like a good deal,
but it isn't going to be three months.
Should I make my motion, Mr. Chair, before I discuss this? I think that we should
take this opportunity to further amend Chapter 19.510, which is in front of us, for this
re, I guess, redirection as to who deems an application complete, with an amendment
that would define what "complete" really means.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You may propose your motion.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SO I MOVE TO AMEND CHAPTER 19.510.010, SECTION C, AND
MEMBERS THAT IS THE SECTION THAT WE ARE AMENDING
CURRENTLY, TO INCLUDE IN SECTION 2, THE FURTHER
LANGUAGE READING:
FOR ALL APPLICATIONS DEEMED "COMPLETE",
THE PLANNING DIRECTOR SHALL PREPARE A
DETAILED REPORT THAT SHALL INCLUDE AN
ASSESSMENT AND DETAILED EXPLANATION OF
EACH REQUIREMENT SET FORTH IN SECTION
19.510.010, SECTION D. THE REPORT SHALL
INCLUDE ALL RELEVANT DATA, STUDIES, AGENCY
REPORTS, AND OTHER INFORMATION RELIED
UPON BY THE DIRECTOR IN FINDING THAT AN
APPLICATION IS "COMPLETE."
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before the Chair recognizes, is there anything else you want in this
motion?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
YES, CONTINUING ON, ITEM NUMBER 3:
THE PLANNING DIRECTOR SHALL TRANSMIT THE
REPORT TO THE COUNCIL AND PLANNING
COMMISSION.
AND NUMBER 4:
THE PLANNING DIRECTOR SHALL PREPARE AN
UPDATED REPORT FOR EACH AMENDMENT MADE
TO THE APPLICATION AND TRANSMIT THE
UPDATED REPORT TO THE COUNCIL AND
PLANNING COMMISSION.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend, Members, made by Ms. Anderson,
seconded by Ms. Johnson. It is part of her memorandum to you dated 10 April
2007, from Ms. Anderson to you, the Members of the Council.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
And I'm sorry, my apologies to the Members that, that this is such a last minute floor
amendment. I was ill yesterday, and my staff put this together and we just got it to
you this morning.
But in explanation behind this, for Section 2, you know, over the years, we've had
problems ascertaining when an application is complete or not. And some time ago,
there was a determination that a checklist should be done. That checklist seems to
come, come and go. And, and the checklist is not even effective because all it is, is
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referring us to pages in a report or in an EIS or some other document that may or
may not fulfill the requirement of the application. So it's not really a useful tool.
And this amendment would require that the Planning Director, in determining that an
application is complete, that he has gone through the list of application requirements
and made an assessment that, that requirement has been met. And if he deems it
unnecessary, then he can tell us it's unnecessary in the report.
I think the problem that this body has had for some years, and, and we're highly
criticized for it by The Maui News, is that we take so much time in processing an
application. And the reason we take so much time, Mr. Chairman, is because the
information isn't in the appli—in the application when we get it. So we spend time in
our Land Use Committee, asking the applicant, asking various agencies to give us
more information. We shouldn't have to spend our time doing that. That information
should be in the application before it even comes to this body. And it's an unfair
burden on the applicant, unfair burden on the Council, unfair burden on the
community who has to come out time and time again asking where, where is the
impact? Where is the proof that there's no impact?
If you don't have the information to, to assess the impact, you certainly cannot
mitigate it. Now, this only further defines what is already required n 19.510. A report
already has to be made.
We, you know, we have seen with Wailea 670 that we've received over 2,000 pages
of documentation to further supplement this application after it was already deemed
complete.
So, you know, I'm tired of doing somebody else's work. It's in the County Code that
these application requirements are there. The applicant needs to have notice that
the application is not going to be considered complete until you fulfill all the
application requirements. And that would, you know, take the burden off of
everybody trying to squeeze out information at the last minute that should have been
in the application in the first place. So that's the intent behind this.
Also, Mr. Chair, Section No. 3, I just want the Members to know that this, this report
is already a requirement. It's just not defined very clearly. The Director already
transmits a report to the Planning Commission and the Council. But I felt it was
important to put it within this section of the, of the, of provisions.
And number four, I think this is important because the Planning Director shall prepare
an updated report for each amendment made to the application. Because what
happens many times is an application will come forward to the Planning Commission
for their review, and, and, and I'll just use Wailea 670 as an example--and, please,
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I'm not picking on them because this happens. I've seen this happen many, many

times over the years, especially on large applications, where the Planning
Commission will get the application and in their review of it, they're asking all these
questions about information that's not in the application. They defer their, their
hearing on it. They tell the applicant, "Go out. Get more information. Interface with
the community." And then when they come back, the new information is just
submitted at the Planning Commission meeting and the report isn't updated. So that
when the Council gets the report, it's rather outdated and old, and doesn't have
current information in it. And that makes it difficult for us to be able to gather the
information that's current and make an informed decision.
So I hope the Members would support these amendments. I think they, it doesn't
change the purpose or intent of what we already have in place. It just further defines
it so that everyone's clear what a "complete" application really is.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
The Chair will just ask you that under Section C--which is on page two of the
proposed bill, Members--is your number two to replace the current number two?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, I'm sorry, Mr. Chair. It's in addition to. It's just
another sentence added to what is already there. So after where it reads, "Director
shall continue processing the application. If the application is incomplete, the
Planning Director shall provide the applicant with a written statement that identifies
the portions of the application determined to be incomplete." And then where I have
two, we would continue with, "For all applications deemed 'complete', the Planning
Director shall prepare a detailed report that shall include as assessment and detailed
explanation of each requirement set forth in Section 19.510.010(D)", and so forth.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Members, are you clear now on what the amendment is? It is in addition to
Section C, number 2. Ms. Johnson.
(Councilmember Baisa returned to the meeting at 12:05 p.m.)
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I really appreciate the addition of this particular
amendment to the policy or the different direction that we're taking in this particular
action.
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I've always been concerned that we're not clear about the way things should be
done. And I think what this does is it makes it very concise, very clear. It creates a
level playing field so that there is very little wiggle room for people to misconstrue or
misunderstand. And one of the most problematic things is that when items are going
through this process, when individuals come forward to testify, they come forward
based on what is before them.
If everything is deemed complete from the beginning, there will be very little likelihood
of a challenge later on because many times projects morph. They change; they
really do not resemble, because the application was incomplete to begin with, what is
really going to be done.
So I think that this brings consistency. I think it's fair. I certainly agree that the
Planning Director should have clear guidance from this Council, and I believe that
this is what this amendment does. And so I will be supporting it.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I appreciate the intent of the amendment being made.
My question would be—I know we don't have somebody here from the Planning
Department. I would have liked to have solicited some comments on this
amendment being that it just got to us now. I don't know if maybe Mr. Arakawa, as
one of the recipients of the applications, could give a comment. Because the intent, I
guess, of the whole bill itself is to cut down on time. And I'm just curious to see if this
amendment would impact the amount of time for processing. I'm just trying to get a
feel for if it has or any impact on time. And it may, sort of may defeat the purpose of
the initial, of the bill that's being proposed.
So I don't know if Mr. Arakawa is prepared to give us a comment on this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Arakawa.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Molina. The proposed bill that you have before you, as far as what
was originally proposed, just looks at the original application submittals when it's first
submitted to the County. So it's just the first step in the review.
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And I, I just want to clarify. The review that our department did, did not involve any
substance review of the actual documents itself. It's basically just a check to make
sure that the documents are there. But we never--our, our department never really
looked at the, you know, the substance of the actual wording of the documents
themselves.
That occurs after our agency is done, and that goes to the Planning Department.
They circulate it out to a number of agencies for review, and then compile their report
after that.
I'm a little concerned about the scope of the proposed amendments that are
proposed by Councilmember Anderson. I, you know, and, and it really wouldn't affect
our department per se, but I believe the Planning Department should be given the
opportunity to comment on it because it will affect them more significantly than us.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Director.
And that's part of my concern. That's why I wanted--it would have been nice to hear
if we could get comment from the Planning Department because we all know they
have already an excessive workload. So that is why, the reason I've brought this
matter up, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion to amend?
Ms. Anderson, you have--you want to use your second and final time now, or would
you like to wait until you hear the other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: 1, I guess 111 wait, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Just a clarification.
For number two as being proposed, that would continue from the last word,
"incomplete". And number three and number four also continues on as one sentence
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apiece, or number three becomes number two, and number, number four becomes
number three?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: For clarification, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
No. It would, it would just read on as it is now.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, oh, I see what you're saying because.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Would it be a . . . number three? Would it be (C)(3)?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Planning Director, and then (C)(4)?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, it would be (C), well, it looks like they've taken one
out entirely. So my numbering, I guess, is off. This would now be "1", as the
proposal should read. You see, Members. They bracketed out "1", and then they
just left "2"--"2" should be now "1". You follow me, Mr. Chair? Because they took the
whole number "1" paragraph out, and, and, actually, the first sentence in
paragraph "2", they've also bracketed that out. So we're missing a number, and it
looks to me like that needs to be number "1", starting at "not more than fifteen days."
If Mr. Moto can follow.
And then so that would mean that we could just make my amendments fit right in
under Section C, make mine as they read, 2, 3, and 4, making the proposed
amendment, or the proposed amendment, the original motion, making that item "1",
because they've already bracketed out "1".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
The Chair would recommend to the Members that this is more a matter of style and
format; that, at this point, I do not consider it significant enough to, for you not to
move forward on the motion to amend. We can have the professional staff, with
Corporation Counsel, should the amendment pass, do the appropriate style and form
revisions so that it's in full compliance of the Code's requirements, Members.
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But that, that was a good question and comment, Mr. Pontanilla. It looks like we
need to make some additional style and form revisions as the Chair would view it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Stating that, Mr, Moto, any comments prior to the Chair asking for
further discussion by the Member regarding the amendment?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Members, we are under discussion on the motion to amend. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This would not really add any more work for the Planning Department. They already
have to do a report.
What this would do would add more work for the applicant upfront so that they are
certain that they have fulfilled all the requirements of the application before they bring
it forward. Because now the Director is going to have to signify in the report that
"complete" means every single application requirement. And, Members, for those of
you who are not familiar, go down to "D", the very next paragraph on our handout for
19,510, Section D, Content of Applicant [sic], there are some twenty-three
requirements currently in an application. And I'm not going to take the time today to
tell you how often many of these application requirements are not met, and it isn't till
it gets to the Council that Members do the due diligence and request this information.
So this would cut down on everybody's time and effort, except for the applicants; and
they're the ones that are seeking the entitlement. They're the ones who should do
the work to provide this information. This sends notice to them that before you bring
an application forward, you better make sure you follow the County Code and you've
met all the application requirements.
And I will add, Members, that when Wailea 670 came forward to the Planning
Commission, they didn't even have a complete Traffic Impact Analysis Report. It
didn't come reviewed by DOT until the month after it left the Planning Commission.
And, and I would say that DOT sent some thirty comments of concern with the, with
the TIAR. And we're still waiting for a reviewed TIAR; and here we are six years
later.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 10, 2007
Page 75

So what this does is this puts the onus on the applicant: "You better follow the

County Code before you even bring it forward because the Director is now going to
be required to, in his determination that the application is complete, he's going to
have to go down this list and make sure that information is there, so when it comes to
us we are not wasting our time and the public's time going back and trying to get
information that should have been there in the first place.
So I hope the Members see the, the value in this and would support it because if you
want to streamline things, this is the way to do it. You know, we've been spending
how many hours in this body trying to get information on Wailea 670 so we can make
an informed decision on behalf of the public.
Now, if you want to streamline things, we can do away with all that and make sure
that the application we get is complete and up-to-date.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
I certainly agree with Member Anderson's intent and, and what her amendment as
proposed will do.
However, I have to agree with Director Arakawa and Member Molina about receiving
comments from the Planning Department first and getting that information before I
can make an informed decision on this amendment.
So, as it stands, I will not support the amendment.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Again, for me, I, I would feel more comfortable with hearing from the department first,
as stated to us by Director Arakawa who, along with the Planning Department, they
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receive these applications and, and they go through the actual work and they, they

see it more up close and personal then most of us.
So, again, I appreciate the intent, but I want to be sure before making a decision on
this that we get comments from the people who are going to be doing the work. And
I would hate to see, you know, the intent of the, the bill itself is to cut down on time.
And I would, I would hate for us to do something that may possibly impact the time of
the permits getting processed, Mr. Chair. So it's just a matter of wanting to be more
thorough with this.
And, you know, we did receive this amendment just a few minutes ago, so we haven't
had, well, for some of us, we haven't had the time to fully analyze this proposal.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So that Members have an opportunity—and I really believe
that this is a worthy amendment and I would not want to see it sink because of lack of
information, I would respectfully ask that the body consider tabling this, at least just
withholding any kind of action today, and then post it for our next Council meeting so
that the comments may be received from the Planning Department. I would
respectfully ask that because I think this is too important to just have it fail because
we don't have the time. And because Members do have concerns, I certainly feel
that it's a worthy amendment and I do not want to see it sink for I guess lack of
information.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
I would agree with Member Johnson in regards to tabling this particular motion at this
time, or amendment.
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What Member Anderson had done, you know, it's a piece of good work that will have
the department themselves be accountable in trying to get applications done in a
manner where they need to follow the rules.
And I would go along with the amendment as being proposed. I think it's very good.
Again, you know, it would cut down our, you know, time in regards to reviewing big
projects.
The only other con--well, one concern though. Because the Planning Commission
had already reviewed this proposal that's being presented this morning, that the
Planning Commission also should be aware of the proposed amendment to this-amendment to the existing ordinance. So I would recommend that not only the
Planning Department, but also the Planning Commission, all three Planning
Commission, should be re--able to be reviewing this amendment that is being .
proposed at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments.
Mr. Moto, the Chair will ask, with the proposed amendment that's before us for
consideration at this time, should it pass by a majority vote, do you consider then the
revision to the proposed bill for an ordinance changed sufficiently that it needs to
return to Planning Commissions for an additional review?
They, they've already had their opportunity on, on, once already, and that's why we're
here in a decision-making process.
But I think the Members need to be informed whether or not you would consider this
sufficient enough that it needs to return to Commission for another review. And if not,
that we can move forward with the Council's final determination.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman. The County Charter does not address these
kinds of issues in, in detail.
I, I think in past situations similar to these have basically noted that some
amendments to a bill are always possible and can be anticipated. I, I, I, I don't see
that the amendments, proposed amendments are, are such that it would require
referral back to the respective Planning Commissions. However, there's nothing to
prevent the Council from doing so if it chooses to do so anyway, simply as a matter
of, of obtaining such review and comment.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
We have a motion to amend before you presented by Ms. Anderson, and it is as
stated in her memo to you, Members, dated 10 April 2007. Are there further
questions or—Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
At this particular point in time, Chairman, I'm able to do two things. I'm able to move
on the amendment on the floor; and, secondly, listening to the concerns of, of the
rest of the Councilmembers, it just seems at this point that there is an uncomfortable
feeling in being able to move this amendment through right now for, for whatever
reason, be it the lack of Planning Department to have the opportunity to actually
comment; or be, be it legal considerations of what happens "if'.
I think, I think Member Johnson makes a real good recommendation because, one,
it's indicative of us to be able to provide the direction to the departments to help us.
And by us not being clear to the department that when applications come to us, we
expect them to be complete, I think that has been the missing element. Not only
does it help us, but it provides the department better opportunity to do their job and to
help expedite the processes that has been snagged for so long.
So, Chairman, at this particular point in time, I would be real receptive to tabling this,
as Ms. Johnson has mentioned, and bring it up at the next meeting, allowing,
allowing the Planning Department the opportunity to provide comment.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair will just note for your information, Members, that the
next meeting is scheduled for ten days from now, the 20th of April is the next
scheduled Council meeting date, which is a Friday.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chairman, the next meeting scheduled thereafter, would
that be May 4 after the April 20 meeting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: It depends on whether or not we take action on a County
Communication I have placed before you for your consideration this afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, Members, you have heard, the Chair has heard the
discussion on the motion, as well as a consideration--there is no motion for that yet-the motion before you is a motion to amend. But we--the Chair has heard comment
regarding tabling this matter to the next meeting, and I have informed you that the
Chair is scheduling a Friday, April 20, regular Council meeting should you choose to
defer. And if you folks do choose to defer, then the Chair is open to a motion to
postpone action on this item. Okay. And that would be the proper motion.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
I MOVE TO POSTPONE THE ACTION ON THIS ITEM UNTIL
THE NEXT SCHEDULED COUNCIL MEETING, WHICH
WOULD BE APRIL 20.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion to postpone made by Ms. Johnson, seconded by
Mr. Molina. The date certain is April 20, 2007, and will be held in this chamber.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. I think that because these are actions that
are basically required of the Director, I'm not as concerned about the entire Planning
Commission, given the comments made by Mr. Moto.
I'm really convinced that if the Planning Director is as agreeable as he has been in
our budget meetings, he's looking for clear and concise direction from our Council.
You cannot be more clear and concise than this. So I just think out of respect and in
the spirit of openness, I would like him to at least have an opportunity to review this.
I'm confident that he will not feel that it's burdensome. What's burdensome,
burdensome over a period of time is this back and forth. That's where I think the
problem comes in.
So, Mr. Chair, I ask for the Members' support. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I'm in support of the postponement.

You know the, the main motion that we're working on today, it really is not going to do
anything to streamline the process, Members.
I mean it's a good, it's a good phrase, but it's only going to legalize what's already
happening. The Planning Director is the one who takes in the application and
processes it. It's been some years since I have seen a letter from Land Use and
Codes or the Public Works Department saying that they deem the application
complete. The Planning Director is deeming it complete.
So all we're doing is really housekeeping, so there's no fire under this to get it done in
any, you know, fast way that someone's thinking they're going to save time.
And so, I, I support the postponement because I do think that it's only fair to get the
Planning Director to at least notify him of this and to get his input.
As I said, this, you know, if the department is doing their job right now, this should not
add any work to it. All this does is require that the applicant make sure that all the
requirements in Section 19.510.010, application requirements, have been met before
they submit the application so the Director can deem it complete. This will help the
Director because a lot of times, they're forced to take an application that isn't
complete, and then they spend a lot of time after the fact, working with the applicant,
working with other agencies, to bring in more information.
So I see this as streamlining their, their work because the onus is now on the
applicant and not the department, and not us.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I support the amendment--I, I mean Councilmember
Johnson's postponement. And I just as easily could have supported the amendment.
But I have had the opportunity to work with the Planning Director a lot in the last few
months, and I would like to give him the courtesy of having a chance to take a look at
it. I just think that it's good for everybody and for us working together.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.

Further discussion?
The Chair will just share with you that during his tenure as, as your Chairman, I have
returned documents and have refused to post them for agendized consideration for
Council to be referred to the appropriate committee, in my review. And I can tell you
in my experience sitting in this chamber, I believe we have, as a body, remanded
back to Commission certain applications that we were not satisfied with what was
presented.
So it is an amendment that the Chair would ask you to seriously consider and think
about it. You have ten days to do so before we bring this back forward on our next
meeting.
But I can tell you my experience as your Chairman, I have returned sets of
documents for applications.
Okay, no further discussion, the motion is to postpone before you item 07-48. All in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Members, the Chair is aware of the time. However, he is also aware that
Mr. Pontanilla's Budget and Finance is in recess till 3:00 p.m. We have some critical
requirements to go through. I would rather we pound it through and then you utilize
as much time that remains between adjournment of Council and the beginning of the
recessed Budget meeting for your consideration, instead of returning and then be
placed in a more difficult situation to deal with later. So we're going to pound it
through, Members.
Okay, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Mr. Chairman, that concludes committee reports, and
proceeding now with communications.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Excuse me, Mr. Chair. Point of information,
CHAIR HOKAMA: State your point.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The motion that was on the floor with the, with my
amendments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Will that, will those motions stay with the postponement?
In other words when we bring this back, those motions are still good?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair's ruling is that upon bringing the item back at the next
meeting, the status will be with a motion to amend.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members.
Mr. Clerk.
The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 07-102 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated March 9, 2007)
Transmitting eighteen contracts for January 2007 for filing with the County Clerk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS NO. 07-102, AS
WELL AS 07-103.
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(NO. 07-103 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated March 12, 2007)
Transmitting fifteen contracts for February 2007 for filing with the County Clerk.)
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, you have heard the motion made by Mr. Pontanilla,
seconded by Mr. Molina. It is to file County Communications 07-102 and 103.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
These two doc--communications from the Finance Director transmit issued contracts
for the months of January and February, respectively.
On March 19, 2007, I sent separate memos for each of the communication to all of
the Members, requesting that they notify me if they had any, anything in there to be
referred to their committee. Having received no request from any of the Members
regarding this communication, the request is to file County Communication
No. 07-102 and 07-103.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: My only question comes up--and I'm sorry that I didn't
respond, but we only have had these air-conditioning problems recently--but on the
contract transmittal, this would be on Contract C3857, the replacement of the chiller
and cooling tower at Kalana 0 Maui, $732,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Which is that?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: That is on the first set of the eighteen contracts, and it
would be on page one, it's the last item following Shaw Street Sidewalk
Improvements.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And I, I just, I don't know if Mr. Arakawa can answer this
or he even, he's even the proper person.
I wanted to find out if this was in effect the, the problem that we're having currently, is
it with this equipment that was replaced, or is this something else?
(Councilmember Anderson was excused from the meeting at 12:34 p.m.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director, are you able to respond?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Mr. Chair. I'm
sorry, I'm not familiar with this particular contract.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Johnson, are you requesting that this contract be referred to the Finance.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: That would be my request, and, and I don't know--would it
go to Policy Committee?
CHAIR HOKAMA: This would go to Budget and Finance.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Budget and Finance. Okay. I would just ask that it go to
Budget and Finance only because just only in the last couple days, we've had this
massive failure. And if we're going to spend $732,000, I want to make certain that,
you know, whatever problems we're having now is not related to this equipment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Understood.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Are there any further request of any contract either on
Communication 102 or 103 that the Members wish to refer to the Budget and Finance
Committee for finance review? If not, County Communications 07-102 and 07-103
will be filed with the exception of Contract 3, C3857, that will be referred to Budget
and Finance Committee. All in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS,
MOLINA,
PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."

NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Ms. Anderson.
Mr. Clerk.
(Councilmember Anderson returned to the meeting at 12:36 p.m.)
NO. 07-104

- CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated March 27, 2007)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the Council of a
vacancy on the Commission on Culture and the Arts due to the resignation of Elaine
Gast.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-104
BE FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to file County
Communication 07-104. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman. In accordance with County Code, Section 2.41.040, this
communication merely reports the vacancy on the Commission on Culture and the
Arts due to the resignation of Commission Member Elaine Gast on March 21, 2007.
Elaine Gast has already moved from Maui. We wish her well in her relocation and
thank her for the service she's provided to the people of Maui County.
There being no action required, Chairman, I ask the Members for their favorable
consideration in filing County Communication 07-104.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 07-105

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated March 29, 2007)

Recommending adjustments to the Council meeting schedule for 2007, and
requesting that the following motions be made:
1.

A motion to WAIVE the requirement of Committee referral and
recommendation of this communication as provided for in Section 5(H) of the
Rules of the Council;

2.

A motion to RESCHEDULE the Friday, May 18, 2007 Council meeting to
Tuesday, May 22, 2007;

3.

A motion to RESCHEDULE the Friday, July 20, 2007 Council meeting to
Thursday, July 26, 2007; and

4.

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE REQUIREMENT OF
COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATION
PURSUANT TO SECTION 5(H) OF THE RULES OF THE
COUNCIL BE WAIVED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to waive
Committee referral and recommendation of Communication 07-105. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, Section 2.A provides the Council the authority to
reschedule regular meetings at a different time, date, and place within the same
month; and this is what we're intending to do at this point, Chairman.
(Councilmember Medeiros was excused from the meeting at 12:39 p.m.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
We have a motion to waive before you. Discussion? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Medeiros.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, I, 1, I make reference to your March 29, 2007 letter to,
from the Council Chair to the Members of the Council, regarding adjustments to
Council meeting schedule for 2007, and with that reference, Chairman,
I MOVE TO RESCHEDULE THE FRIDAY, MAY 18, 2007
COUNCIL MEETING TO TUESDAY, MAY 22, 2007; AND, TWO,
THE FRIDAY, JULY 20, 2007 COUNCIL MEETING TO
THURSDAY, JULY 26, 2007.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Mateo and seconded by Ms. Anderson.
The Chair would ask that the motion include the filing of the communication, with no
objections.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, your March 29 communication to the Members is quite
clear. The Friday, May 18, 2007 meeting will be rescheduled to Tuesday, May 22,
2007, to accommodate the Council's Budget Committee schedule; and the Friday,
July 20, 2007 meeting will be rescheduled to Tuesday, May 22 . . . excuse me. The
July 20, 2007 meeting will be rescheduled to July 26, 2007. And this, Chairman, is to
accommodate the schedule of Members attending the 2007 NACo Annual
Conference in Richmond, Virginia, from July 13 to the 17.
And, therefore, Chairman, I ask the Members for their considerable--their favorable
consideration.
(Councilmember Medeiros returned to the meeting at 12:41 p.m.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion passes.
Mr. Clerk.
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NO. 07-106 - DANNY A. MATEO, CHAIR, POLICY COMMITTEE,

(dated April 3, 2007)
Relating to a correspondence dated April 3, 2007, from Councilmember Joseph
Pontanilla, relating to the following: (1) the Hawaii State Association of Counties
(HSAC) Fiscal Year (FY) 2007-2008 revised proposed annual operating budget; and
(2) the appointment of Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla as the Maui County
Council's representative, and Councilmember G. Riki Hokama as his alternate, to the
HSAC Executive Committee for FY 2007-2008; and informing of his intention to offer
the following motions:
1.

A motion to DISCHARGE the Policy Committee from further consideration of a
correspondence dated April 3, 2007, from Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla;
relating to the following: (1) the HSAC FY 2007-2008 revised proposed
annual operating budget; and (2) the appointment of Councilmember Joseph
Pontanilla as the Maui County Council's representative, and Councilmember
G. Riki Hokama as his alternate, to the HSAC Executive Committee for
FY 2007-2008;

2.

A motion to WAIVE the requirement of committee referral and
recommendation as provided for in Section 5(H) of the Rules of the Council;

3.

A motion to APPROVE the HSAC FY 2007-2008 revised proposed annual
operating budget;

4.

A motion to APPROVE the appointment of Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla
as the Maui County Council representative, and Councilmember G. Riki
Hokama as his alternate, to the HSAC Executive Committee for
FY 2007-2008;

5.

A motion to TRANSMIT the record of the Council's action to the HSAC
Executive Committee; and

6,

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE POLICY COMMITTEE BE
DISCHARGED FROM THE CONSIDERATION OF
CORRESPONDENCE DATED APRIL 3, 2007, FROM
COUNCILMEMBER JOSEPH PONTANILLA, RELATING TO:
(1) THE HSAC FISCAL YEAR 2007-2008 REVISED
PROPOSED ANNUAL OPERATING BUDGET; AND (2) THE
APPOINTMENT OF COUNCILMEMBER JOSEPH
PONTANILLA AS THE MAUI COUNTY COUNCIL
REPRESENTATIVE, AND COUNCIL CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA
AS HIS ALTERNATE, TO THE HSAC EXECUTIVE
COMMITTEE FOR FISCAL YEAR 2007-2008.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion to discharge made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by
Ms. Anderson. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
The discharge is due to the fact that we are currently in Budget Session at this point,
and the committee will not have opportunity to discuss the, the matter, matter until
later months; and we need to address this because there is a time sensitivity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Discussion, Members, on the motion to discharge? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE REQUIREMENT OF
COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATION AS
PROVIDED FOR IN SECTION 5(H) OF THE RULES OF THE
COUNCIL BE WAIVED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion to waive requirement of referral and committee
recommendation made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman. Again, real briefly, because of the time sensitivity of the
issue, we, we do need the opportunity to have the discussion at this point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE HSAC FISCAL YEAR
2007-2008 REVISED PROPOSED ANNUAL OPERATING
BUDGET BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion to approve made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by
Ms. Anderson. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I would like to, at this point, defer to Councilmember Pontanilla so he may be able to
briefly provide us more specific information on the proposed annual budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
The packet that you received in regards to County Communication No. 07-106, you
do have your HSAC budget that's located in there. Let me give you some highlights.
The Executive Committee travel will decrease slightly based on lower interisland
fares of approximately $150 per round trip.
Secondly, the Executive Committee audit professional service also shows an
increase to accommodate securing a new auditor to complete last fiscal year's audit,
and we're in the process right now in finalizing a contract with someone here on
Maui.
As far as NACo and W1R dues, those dues will increase by 2.8 percent.
And, basically, those are some of the highlights in regards to the proposed Fiscal
Year 2007-2008 HSAC operating budget.
If Members have any questions, I'll try answer 'em.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Members, questions for Mr. Pontanilla regarding the revised budget for the State
Association of Counties? No questions, any further discussion on the motion to
approve the budget? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BA1SA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE APPOINTMENT OF
COUNCILMEMBER JOSEPH PONTANILLA AS THE MAUI
COUNTY COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVE, AND COUNCIL CHAIR
G. RIKI HOKAMA AS HIS ALTERNATE, TO THE HSAC
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to approve made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by
Ms. Anderson. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman. Councilmember Pontanilla has been our representative
for the, for the last term, and he currently serves as the Treasurer of HSAC. He has
represented the County and HSAC well, and I believe it would be our benefit to have
him continue.
In addition, Chairman, I think your, you serving as the alternate to Mr. Pontanilla is
more than appropriate and, again, this County would be represented--will be
represented extremely well.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I, I just want to thank you and Member Pontanilla for taking on this job. You know,
it's extra duty, it's extra time, and, and, actually, there's very few perks involved in it.
So I'm happy that you guys are willing to do it and, and represent the County. And,
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so, I just wanted to put that forward because I wouldn't want to do it, so I'm glad
you're doing it. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion? Mr. Molina.
COUNC1LMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And I, too, want to echo the sentiments of Mr. Mateo and Member Anderson, too, and
thank you, thank both of you for basically taking on additional responsibilities to
represent our County on the neighbor islands. 'Cause, you know, as we all know, we
have a ton of things to do. And for both of you to put yourselves forward to do this to
the benefit of our County, I can tell you it is much appreciated. So needless to say, I
will wholeheartedly support this motion, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE TO TRANSMIT THE RECORD OF THE
COUNCIL'S ACTION TO THE HSAC EXECUTIVE
COMMITTEE, AND THAT COUNTY COMMUNICATION 07-106
BE FILED.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 10, 2007
Page 95

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by
Ms. Anderson, to transmit the record of this Council's action to the HSAC Executive
Committee and filing of said communication.
Discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 07-107

- DANNY A. MATEO, CHAIR, POLICY COMMITTEE,
(dated March 29, 2007)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF ALL
CASES RELATING TO THE REAL PROPERTY LOCATED AT 1377 FRONT
STREET, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII", and informing of his intention to offer the
following motions:
1.

A motion to WAIVE the requirement of Committee referral and
recommendation as provided for in Section 5(H) of the Rules of the Council;

2.

A motion to ADOPT the proposed resolution; and

3.

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE REQUIREMENT OF
COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATION
PURSUANT TO SECTION 5(H) OF THE RULES OF THE
COUNCIL BE WAIVED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND,
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to waive the requirement of Committee referral and
recommendation by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
The waiver will simply enable the Council to consider the proposed resolution on the
floor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNC1LMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oppose say--opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE ATTACHED PROPOSED
RESOLUTION "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF"--THE CA,
OF--"ALL CASES RELATING TO THE REAL PROPERTY
LOCATED AT 1377 FRONT STREET, LAHAINA, MAUI,
HAWAII", BE ADOPTED, AND THE COMMUNICATION BE
FILED.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
the proposed resolution attached to Communication 07-107 and filing of said
communication. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
The purpose of the proposed resolution is to authorize settlement of the cases,
Civil Nos. 05-1-0026(1) and 06-1-0119(3).
Your Policy Committee met on February 27, 2007 and again on March 1, 2007, to
consider correspondence dated February 8, 2007, from the Department of
Corporation Counsel, requesting an opportunity to update the Council and report on
settlement options with respect to real property located at 1377 Front Street, Lahaina,
Maui.
At its meeting on March 1, 2007, the Committee convened in executive meeting for
the purpose of consulting with legal counsel on liability issues in the matter, pursuant
to Section 92-5(a)(4), Hawaii Revised Statutes.
Following the executive meeting, the Committee convened in regular session. The
Committee requested that the Department of the Corporation Counsel prepare a
proposed resolution authorizing settlement of the cases. The Department of
Corporation Counsel informed the Committee that a pre-trial date had been
scheduled for the later part of April, and a trial date had been set for July 2007.
Due to the suspension of committee meetings during the Budget Session, the Policy
Committee will be unable to meet and formally transmit a recommendation to the
Council for consideration before the, before the pre-trial date in April.
Therefore, Members, I ask your favorable consideration in adopting the resolution
attached to this communication, entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF ALL
CASES RELATING TO THE REAL PROPERTY LOCATED AT 1377 FRONT
STREET, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII", and that this correspondence be filed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, we have a motion before you. We are under discussion. Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I just would ask Corporation Counsel, Ms. D'Enbeau, if there are any updates that
can be shared in open session with regard to this particular measure. If there are no
updates, that's fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Corporation Counsel.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL MADELYN D'ENBEAU: Mr. Chair and Members,
there are no updates.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair, I think that, you know, we should maybe mention
that this is the Doug White property along Front Street, Mala Wharf, that members of
the community have been battling for years. And I think they're all going to be happy
to see this come to a settlement; and, and maybe Mr. White will be glad, too.
But, at any rate, I think it's the smart thing for us to do to acquire this property. Any
time we can get oceanfront property to, to be maintained in open space, it's a smart
thing to do because we only have so much shorefront property and the public is
excluded from most of it. So when we have this opportunity, whatever it takes.
Unfortunately, in this case, probably more than it should take, but I certainly support
this.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 10, 2007
Page 99

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes" on the vote.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-53.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
NO. 07-108 - MADELYN S. D'ENBEAU, DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL,
(dated April 3, 2007)
Transmitting proposed resolutions entitled:
1.

"AUTHORIZING THE EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL LAW
OFFICES OF MICHAEL JAY GREEN, FOR JAMES H. APANA, IN
ASGHAR R. SADRI V. JAMES H. APANA, AN INDIVIDUAL; ET AL.; CIVIL
NO. CV 07-00109 SOM-BMK";

2.

"AUTHORIZING THE EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL ASHFORD &
WRISTON, FOR ALAN M. ARAKAWA, IN ASGHAR R. SADRI V. JAMES H.
APANA, AN INDIVIDUAL; ET AL.; CIVIL NO. CV 07-00109 SOM-BMK";

3.

"AUTHORIZING THE EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL
CROCKETT & NAKAMURA, FOR JOHN E. MIN."

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, may I request a short recess,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Council shall be in recess subject to the call of the Chairman.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 12:55 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 12:59 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 10 April 2007 shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, resuming with County Communication
No. 07-108, and the proposed resolutions contained therein,
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3.

"AUTHORIZING THE EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL
CROCKETT & NAKAMURA, FOR JOHN E. MIN, IN ASGHAR R. SADRI V.
JAMES H. APANA, AN INDIVIDUAL; ET AL.; CIVIL NO. CV 07-00109
SOM-BMK";

4.

"AUTHORIZING THE EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL ROECA,
LOUIE & HIRAOKA, FOR RICHARD MINATOYA, IN ASGHAR R. SADRI V.
JAMES H. APANA, AN INDIVIDUAL; ET AL.; CIVIL NO. CV 07-00109
SOM-BMK";

5.

"AUTHORIZING THE EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL AYABE
CHONG NISHIMOTO SIA & NAKAMURA, FOR JAMES B. TAKAYESU, IN
ASGHAR R. SADRI V. JAMES H. APANA, AN INDIVIDUAL; ET AL.; CIVIL
NO. CV 07-00109 SOM-BMK";

6.

"AUTHORIZING THE EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL WATANABE
ING & KOMEIJI LLP, FOR BRIAN T. MOTO, IN ASGHAR R. SADRI V.
JAMES H. APANA, AN INDIVIDUAL; ET AL.; CIVIL NO. CV 07-00109
SOM-BMK"; and

7.

"INDEMNIFYING JAMES H. APANA, JAMES TAKAYESU, JOHN MIN,
RICHARD MINATOYA, ALAN ARAKAWA, AND BRIAN T. MOTO IN
ASGHAR R. SADRI V. JAMES H. APANA, AN INDIVIDUAL; ET AL., CIVIL
NO. CV 07-00109 SOM-BMK".

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE REQUIREMENT OF
COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATION FOR
THE PROPOSED RESOLUTIONS TRANSMITTED BY
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-108 BE FILED
PURSUANT TO SECTION 5(H) OF THE RULES OF THE
COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to waive the requirement of Committee
recommendation, made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
The approval will enable the Council to take immediate action to adopt the proposed
resolutions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, the Chair would also note that you have a memo from Mr. Mateo to you,
dated 9 April 2007, which he outlines his intentions of how to proceed with this
specific communication. So I'm just giving you some reference.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, point of clarification.
1 believe that Councilmember Mateo did not intend to say filed. I believe that he
intended to move, but I believe he-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: To waive.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --used the wrong term.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ah, I'm sorry. I.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You corrected it.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Waive.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Did, did I?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank, thank you, Ms., Ms. Johnson. I, I, I meant or I should have
said waived.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Okay, the motion is to waive, before the Members of the body. I believe that was the,
how the Chair has stated the motion. Okay. So please be aware we are asking for a
waiver of referral and recommendation.
Discussion? Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, I, I guess, I just feel it's very sad that this
County and the outsiders that, that come in and sometimes create such a, I don't
know the word I'd like to use because the word that come to mind are not something I
would say publicly. But I'm appalled that we are forced now to defend all these
people and our position that, to me, should never have gotten to this point. And then,
again, that's my opinion. I have not been privileged to a lot of the information until
lately. But it's sad that this County and its people are being held hostage again
because of what some individual wanted to profit off of, off of this, this County and
the people; and that some of the officials, know not right or wrong, and I do not go
into that and the court of law will decide that, but are caught up in that web. And that
some day maybe, you know, without being really intended, would have the same
thing happen.
So I'm sorry to see this and I wish the people of Maui did not have to get pulled in,
but sometimes maybe fighting is the only option we have left, maybe standing up and
saying no and taking on the entities that have come forth and said, "No. I have the
right to do whatever I want no matter what the County says." I think it's absolutely
wrong. So I'm sorry to see this, but I will support the motion as been brought forth.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
Further discussion? Members, you know that the motion is to waive. Okay, no
further discussion, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
And I make reference again to my memo to the Chair and the Members dated April 9,
2007.
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AND WITH THAT BEING SAID, CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT
THE PROPOSED RESOLUTIONS ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO, 07-108 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to adopt the resolutions attached to County
Communication 07-108, made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Misters Apana, Arakawa, Min, Minatoya, Takayesu, and Moto are former or present
County officials who have been sued by Mr. Sadri in their individual capacities in a
forty-two page lawsuit alleging a racketeering conspiracy. The defendants are each
required by Federal Rules of Civil Procedures to provide written answers to the
lawsuit within a short period of time, which is as early as April 11, 2007, for at least
one of the defendants.
The purpose, therefore, of the proposed resolutions is to authorize the employment of
Special Counsel Law Offices of Michael Jay Green for James--James H. Apana;
Ashford & Wriston for Alan M. Arakawa; Crockett & Nakamura for John E. Min;
Roeca, Louie & Hiraoka for Richard Minatoya; Ayabe Chong Nishimoto Sia &
Nakamura for James B. Takayesu; and Watanabe Ing & Komeiji LLP for Brian T.
Moto, in addition to indemnifying the defendants in Asghar R. Sadri versus James H.
Apana, an individual, et al., Civil No. CV 07-11019 [sic].
I ask the Members for their favorable consideration in adopting the resolution.
And, Chairman, my motion does include the filing of Communication 07-108.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
With no objections, the Chair will rule that the filing of the communication will be part
of the motion.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. So ordered.
We are under discussion. Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.

You know, before I make my comments, I, I would like to ask Corporation Counsel
D'Enbeau, Deputy Corporation Counsel D'Enbeau, who's been on this case for
years--and I might add that she would be on this lawsuit too were it not that one of
the partners in Mr. Fosbinder's firm happens to be her personal attorney, so she's off
the hook and we're all happy and grateful for that, and I'm sure she is too.
But before I make my comments, Mr. Chair, Ms. D'Enbeau, Sadri's Apartment B,
there are several violations of County Code and State requirements that, that lie
within that property: one being illegal boulders put in place; no shoreline certification;
an illegal trailer; various--no SMA permit. I mean the list is pretty long.
Will the County now file Notices of Violation against Mr. Sadri or Mr. Ulmer, whoever
holds title to this property? Because, you know, I think we've been too nice on this.
And, and, and, and they're coming at us with both federal barrels loaded. So when is
the County going to strike back and file violations against these people?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Before the Chair recognizes Corporation Counsel, the Chair will
just remind the Members, as well as I'm sure Corporation Counsel is aware, we are
in a litigation and that should we need to, the Council is prepared to go into executive
session to discuss matters that may be more appropriate there. Otherwise, the Chair
will allow the maximum ability to conduct this portion in open session so that the
community may be apprised as best as possible all the information that we can share
within this forum.
Stating that, Ms. D'Enbeau.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Yes, I think the discussion about potential violations or existing violations is probably
not appropriate under this item because we're asking today for indemnification and
for hiring special counsel. And, in any case, if, if it was ruled that this would be
inappropriate under this item, then it should be in executive session.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You wouldn't be prepared to say anything about that,
whether it was appropriate under this motion or not? I feel it is or I wouldn't have
asked it. But is it because of executive session concerns, Ms. D'Enbeau, that you
don't want to answer the question?

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 10, 2007
Page 105

DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: I, I do believe it's more appropriate in executive
session because it would ... it would involve litigation.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. I'm fine with that, Mr. Chair. But I just wanted it
on the record because, you know, I, I'm just appalled that, that the people involved in
this would take this measure against the County.
And, and I, I think, you know, to be very exact, we, you know, we read things in a way
that may not be clear to the public what we're doing.
This is for the Baldwin Beach fiasco, the one parcel in the middle that the County
does not yet own. The, Mr. Sadri has filed lawsuit against the County in Federal
Court for racketeering.
I mean, you know, how far is somebody willing to go to make a buck? And if
anybody is involved in racketeering or extortion, I think they better look in the mirror
before they start pointing fingers at our County officials who are just trying to do the
right thing for the citizens of this County.
But here is Mr. Sadri, who only has a $125,000 down payment on this parcel, he
doesn't even own it outright yet. He has no building entitlements at all. And instead
of doing the right thing and going and getting an SMA permit like everybody else,
and, mind you, that might also mean he has to get a community plan amendment, he
thinks that he needs to strong-arm the County with a Federal lawsuit, put all of these
County employees and former employees under extreme duress and stress; cause
our County taxpayers half a million dollars, Mr. Chairman, to defend these people.
And that's only the first request we have here. Who knows how long it will, it will drag
out.
I'm sick of people coming to Maui and playing Monopoly with our park lands. This
land was designated in our Community Plan as Park and Open Space.
So go get 'em, Ms. D'Enbeau.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Members, questions or discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I think it pains all of us to have to do this because it
really seems unjust. And I think that when we look at operating in society where we
operate on principles, ethics, honesty, integrity, yes, there are mistakes or
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misinterpretations that are made at times, but to, I think, abuse the system that we
have of democracy in a way that it's being abused and to, really, as Ms. Anderson
said, you know, expend public money in what is clearly, you know, just a
reprehensible act, I think it's really unfair.
It pained me today to watch poor Ms. Hemming come forward. And she has spent
her own personal money; she still owes money to attorneys to help fight this battle.
And I think it's really sad when members of the public--she's not benefiting in any way
from this. There is no personal gain. It's not a gain for her. I mean this is dragging
her, you know, further and further down this black hole, too.
So I just want the public to know that I, as one Councilmember, appreciate the fact
that she did what she did. But many times in society, life is not fair; it's not equitable.
And I don't know, given this, the circumstances as they are now, that Ms. Hemming
would have made the same decision that she would have--that she did make back
then. So I want to thank her. I want to give her my apologies because I really think
that she perhaps did not sign on for this ugliness.
And I think that it's just sad when I guess society breaks down. So, you know, it is
what it is. I don't believe any of these people, while they may be guilty of perhaps
engaging in civilized discussion in a forum that wasn't completely public, yeah, yeah,
maybe these who are named here may be guilty of that, but I think that for the most
part they tried to do the right thing by the people for a public purpose and there
wasn't any backroom dealing. And it certainly is not worthy of this kind of action.
So, thank you, Mr. Chair. And I, too, think this is a, as Ms. Hemming said, it's very
sad. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Earlier, we had a testifier, that was Ms. Hemmings, and she expressed to the Council
that we not support the indemnification of Mr. Min, as well as Mr. Minatoya. Has the
Council been provided with any written documentation to support that opinion in
terms of maybe wrongdoing on the part of these two County, well, yeah, County
employees? Mr. Chairman, to you knowledge, have we received any type of
documentation for today's meeting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The, the Chair can speak to you confidently that I have received no
additional information that the Committee does not currently possess. So whatever is
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in the Committee files, whether it be in the open file or the confidential file, the Chair
has no further information than what you have all access to.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Well, based on that, Mr. Chairman, I'm not going to
support a personal opinion in terms of what this individual wanted us to do with
regards to these two County employees. So I will support the, I believe, resolutions
three and four, in, in addition to the other resolutions, Mr. Chair, to indemnify Mr. Min
and Mr. Minatoya.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
Further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTIONS 07-54 through 07-60,
inclusive.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
NO. 07-109 - CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated March 15, 2007)
Transmitting the proposed Fiscal Year 2008 Budget and the following proposed bills
entitled:
1.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE OPERATING BUDGET
FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2007 TO
JUNE 30, 2008";
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2.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE CAPITAL PROGRAM
FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 2008";

3.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF THIRTY
FOUR MILLION SEVEN HUNDRED FIFTY THOUSAND DOLLARS
($34,750,000) AGGREGATE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL
OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE PURPOSE OF
PROVIDING FUNDS TO PAY ALL OR A PART OF THE COST OF
APPROPRIATIONS FOR PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS OF AND FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI; FIXING THE FORM, DENOMINATIONS AND CERTAIN
OTHER FEATURES OF SUCH BONDS AND PROVIDING FOR THEIR SALE;
AUTHORIZING THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE TO DETERMINE CERTAIN
DETAILS OF THE BONDS; AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE AND SALE OF
A LIKE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BOND
ANTICIPATION NOTES IN ANTICIPATION OF THE ISSUANCE AND SALE
OF SUCH BONDS; AND PROVIDING FOR OTHER ACTIONS RELATED TO
THE ISSUANCE, SALE AND DELIVERY OF SAID BONDS";

4.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE DETERMINING THAT PART OF THE
PROCEEDS OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF
MAUI HERETOFORE ISSUED IS IN EXCESS OF THE AMOUNTS
REQUIRED FOR THE PURPOSES FOR WHICH SUCH BONDS WERE
INITIALLY ISSUED, OR MAY OR SHOULD NOT BE APPLIED TO THOSE
PURPOSES, AND DIRECTING TO OTHER PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS OR
AUTHORIZED PURPOSES OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI";

5.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 2.68.060, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO VOTER REGISTRATION COMPUTER
TAPES";

6.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 6.16.080, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO REDEMPTION OF IMPOUNDED
ANIMALS";

7

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND CHAPTER 13.16, MAUI COUNTY
CODE, RELATING TO WAIEHU MUNICIPAL GOLF COURSE";

8.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 18.20.250, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO SUBDIVISION INSPECTION FEES"; and

9.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 16.20A.200, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO MISCELLANEOUS PLUMBING
INSTALLATION INSPECTIONS".
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The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-109 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-110 - FREDERICK PABLO, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated March 20, 2007)
Transmitting the following:
1.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO THE CIVIL DEFENSE AGENCY"; and
A proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF
THREE GRANTS OF FUNDS FROM THE STATE OF HAWAII,
DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE, OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR OF DEFENSE
RELATING TO STATE HOMELAND SECURITY PROGRAM, LAW
ENFORCEMENT TERRORISM PREVENTION PROGRAM AND CITIZEN
CORPS PROGRAM".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-110 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-111

- FREDERICK PABLO, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated March 20, 2007)

Transmitting the following:
1.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF POLICE"; and

2.

A proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF A
GRANT OF FUNDS FROM SPRINT-NEXTEL CORPORATION RELATING
TO THE DEPARTMENT OF POLICE SPRINT-NEXTEL RADIO RE-BANDING
PROJECT".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-111 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 07-112

- FREDERICK PABLO, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated March 20, 2007)

Transmitting the following proposed bills entitled:
1.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING
FUND LOAN FOR THE ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA)
CONSENT DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION, WAILUKU-KAHULUI
COMMUNITY PLAN DISTRICT, FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET
ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS CONSENT DECREE SEWER
REHABILITATION-CENTRAL)";

2

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING
FUND LOAN FOR THE WAILUKU-KAHULUI WASTEWATER
RECLAMATION FACILITY (WWRF) ELECTRICAL AND SOLIDS UPGRADE,
WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY PLAN DISTRICT, FISCAL YEAR 2007
BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS WAILUKU-KAHULUI
WASTEWATER RECLAMATION FACILITY ELECTRICAL/SOLIDS
UPGRADE)";

3.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING
FUND LOAN FOR THE ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA)
CONSENT
DECREE
SEWER
REHABILITATION,
KIHEI-MAKENA
COMMUNITY
PLAN
DISTRICT,
FISCAL YEAR
2007
BUDGET
ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS CONSENT DECREE SEWER
REHABILITATION-KIHEI)";

4.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING
FUND LOAN FOR THE ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA)
CONSENT DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION, WEST MAUI COMMUNITY
PLAN DISTRICT, FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO
KNOWN AS CONSENT DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION-LAHAINA)";
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5

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING
FUND LOAN FOR THE LAHAINA WASTEWATER PUMP STATION
(WWPS) #1 REPLACEMENT, WEST MAUI COMMUNITY PLAN DISTRICT,
FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS LAHAINA
WASTEWATER PUMP STATION NO. 1 REPLACEMENT)";

6.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING
FUND LOAN FOR THE CENTRAL OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE
FACILITIES, COUNTYWIDE, FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES
(ALSO KNOWN AS CENTRAL OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE
FACILITY)"; and

7

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING
FUND LOAN FOR THE COUNTYWIDE PUMP STATION RENOVATIONS,
COUNTYWIDE, FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO
KNOWN AS COUNTYWIDE WASTEWATER PUMP STATIONS
RENOVATIONS)".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-112 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-113

- JEFFREY S. HUNT, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated March 14, 2007)

Relating to an application filed by Goodfellow Bros., Inc., transmitting a proposed bill
entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING GOODFELLOW BROS, INC. A
CONDITIONAL PERMIT FOR USES RELATING TO A ROCK QUARRY WITHIN
THE COUNTY AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT KIHEI,
HAWAII", and related documents.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-113 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
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NO. 07-114

- JEFFREY S. HUNT, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated March 23, 2007)

In accordance with Section 19,02.050(D), Maui County Code, transmitting the Board
of Variances and Appeals recommendation for approval of the Department of Public
Works and Environmental Management's request for a use variance to allow Pacific
Biodiesel to process waste cooking oil into biodiesel within the County's Interim
District.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No, 07-114 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
NO. 07-115 - LANCE HOLTER, CHAIRMAN, BOARD OF VARIANCES AND
APPEALS, (dated March 22, 2007)
Relating to parking assessment fees for developments within the B-CT Country Town
Business and HD1 and HD2 Historical Districts and transmitting an article from the
Maui Time Weekly.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-115 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 07-116

- KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated March 28, 2007)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 14.62, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO IMPACT FEES FOR
TRAFFIC AND ROADWAY IMPROVEMENTS IN WEST MAUI, HAWAII".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-116 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 07-117 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated March 28, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 14.68, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO IMPACT FEES FOR
TRAFFIC AND ROADWAY IMPROVEMENTS IN KIHEI AND MAKENA, MAUI,
HAWAII".
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The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-117 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 07-118 - VANESSA A. MEDEIROS, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN
CONCERNS, (dated March 30, 2007)
Relating to the Lanai Residence Lots project, transmitting a proposed resolution
entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANT OF EASEMENTS ON COUNTY OF MAUI
REAL PROPERTIES TO THE DEPARTMENT OF HAWAIIAN HOME LANDS,
STATE OF HAWAII, AND MAUI ELECTRIC COMPANY, LIMITED".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-118 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-119 - TAMARA HORCAJO, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated March 14, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE WAIVER OF
CERTAIN PARK REQUIREMENTS FOR A PRIVATELY OWNED AND MAINTAINED
PARK PURSUANT TO SECTION 18.16.320, MAUI COUNTY CODE, FOR THE
KIHEI KAUHALE SUBDIVISION, KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-119 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Members, you have the Chairman's recommendations of referrals from County
Communication 07-109 up to and including County Communication 07-119. Are
there any questions or requests? Having none, those communications shall be
referred to the Council's standing committees as noted on your agenda.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
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The following bills for second and final reading were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
8

(2007)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE STATE LAND USE
DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM AGRICULTURAL TO URBAN FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
If there are no objections, I would like to incorporate Bills 8, 9, and 10 in one motion.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
THEREFORE, I MOVE THAT BILLS 8, 9, AND 10 BE PASSED ON
SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill No. 8, Bill No. 9, and Bill No. 10 on second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk, will you read the titles of Bill No. 9 and 10, please.
BILL NO. 9 (2007) and BILL NO. 10 (2007) were presented.
ORDINANCE NO,
BILL NO.
9 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE
KIHEI-MAKENA COMMUNITY PLAN AND LAND USE MAP
FROM MULTI-FAMILY TO SINGLE-FAMILY FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
10 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH R-3
RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT ZONING (CONDITIONAL ZONING)
FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr_ Chairman, with respect to Bill No. 10, I'd like to note for the
record that we have--the Clerk's office has received the recorded unilateral
agreement, copies of which were provided to you, the Councilmembers, in their trays
yesterday afternoon.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
And as read by the Clerk, these bills grant, first grant a request to the applicant,
which is Papaanui, LLC, a District Boundary Amendment from Ag to Urban to
develop a seven-lot subdivision on approximately 3.498 acres in Makena, Maui. And
it also amends the Kihei-Makena Community Plan from Multi-Family to Single-Family,
as well as establish an R-3 Residential District zoning for property situated in the
area.
And I would also like to note the applicant has addressed the parking issues and
other concerns related to Old Makena Road, and has voluntarily given more than
required of them as it relates to the housing policy.
So, therefore, I would ask for the body's unanimous support of this measure.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Members, are there further discussion on the motion before you? Ms, Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I know we're all hungry, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But I just think that this project is such an exception that
it, it, it bears noting again.
They're going to improve Makena Landing. They're going to improve it with their
drainage upgrades. They're going to add additional parking. They're going to
reconfigure the driveway. All things that they really don't have to do. They are
contributing to affordable housing. They also don't have to do that.
These are the kind of developers that we want to bring to Maui County, who are
sensitive to the needs of the community and give back. And these young men are
doing that, and I thank them and I wish them Godspeed through the Planning
Commission.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, I just had one question. On Exhibit "2"-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --the conditions of zoning, because there were other
conditions which were just referred to by Member Anderson, these are the ones that
were recorded. However, the ones that were discussed in Committee, they're also a
part of this document? Is that correct, Mr. Moto, or are you not familiar with this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman. All I know is from what I've seen from the
documents in front of me. I don't have the history of why those volunteered
provisions were not included. But they are as you see here, I mean the, the, the
required ones at least. The ones in .. .
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, and.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: I can't really answer as to the others.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It's perhaps because those are voluntary and they're not
conditions as such. Is that correct, Mr, Chair?

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 10, 2007
Page 117

CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair's understanding, in response to Ms. Johnson, Members, is

that the Council placed six specific conditions of zoning, which is part of Exhibit "2"
on the attachment to Bill No. 10.
There was discussion regarding the applicant's participation with a certified nonprofit
to do housing and some, a few other, I believe, agreements; and they have that listed
within, I believe, also the unilateral agreement.
And, and, so, the Chair would state that whatever is required by Council is in place,
and that's why it's part of today's agenda and the Chair has brought this forward for
final consideration.
We do have Mr. Ward and Mr. Frampton available should the Members wish to
provide questions for them to provide clarification should the Members desire so. But
that is the Chair's position, Members.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. I, I, and because I realize that those are voluntary,
that, that is perhaps why they do not run with this particular agreement. So I will
defer to their, I guess, their integrity that they will perform whatever else they have
represented to the Members.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Further discussion or questions, Members?
The Chair will just say these people are keiki o ka aina. They're not running
anywhere. We can find them if we need to. You know, they're part of this
community. They're going to continue to be a part of this community, and we know
where to find them. That's all I can say.
There being no further discussion, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: The motion passes. Bill No. 8, Bill No. 9, Bill No. 10 pass second and
final reading, nine-zero.
Thank you, Members.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there is nothing further to come before the
Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you so much.
We are under "Announcements", Members, and so the Chair will this afternoon start
with Ms. Johnson.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of April 10, 2007,
was adjourned by the Chair at 1:45 p.m.
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